POLICY STUDY March 2023

EU FISCAL RULES: TIME FOR A REBOOT

Robert Sweeney and Rosa Canelli





FOUNDATION FOR EUROPEAN PROGRESSIVE STUDIES



Policy Study published in March 2023 by



FEPS - Foundation for European Progressive Studies

European Political Foundation - Nº 4 BE 896.230.213 Avenue des Arts 46 1000 Brussels (Belgium) www.feps-europe.eu @FEPS_Europe



TASC - Think-tank for Action on Social Change

28 Merrion Square North, Dublin 2 Ireland. D02 AW80 https://www.tasc.ie/



This Policy Study was produced with the financial support of the European Parliament. It does not represent the view of the European Parliament.

Copyright © 2023 by the Foundation for European Progressive Studies. Front page photo (source): Shutterstock Copy Editing: Rosalyne Cowie Design : Downtown

ISBN: 9782931233030

TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	5
1. INTRODUCTION	8
2. TIMELINE: THE PAST AND PRESENT OF FISCAL GOVERNANCE	
2.2. Problems with structural-balance calculations 2.3. SGP evolution	
3. PUBLIC INVESTMENT NEEDS AND CHALLENGES	19
 3.1. The golden era of public investment 3.2. Price effects and public investment 3.3. Europe's investment needs 3.4. Green investment needs 	
4. PUBLIC FINANCE SUSTAINABILITY	28
 4.1. Debt accumulation – should we care?	29
5. PREDICTING CRISIS: AN ECONOMETRIC ANALYSIS	43
5.1. Model and data 5.2. Results	
6. DISCUSSION AND POLICY	48
 6.1. Replace fiscal rules with fiscal standards focused on debt servicing 6.2. Examine the debt maturity profile and composition 6.3. Focus on observable variables: 100% debt to GDP ratio is best 6.4. A climate investment fund 6.5. EB preferable to structural deficit target 6.6. Improve calculation of potential output 	
7. APPENDIX	

AUTHORS, ABOUT FEPS	64
8. ABOUT THE AUTHORS	65
9. ABOUT FEPS AND PARTNERS	

LIST OF FIGURES, TABLES AND BOXES

FIGURES

Figure 1	Public investment in the EU (% GDP)
Figure 2	Real public investment to GDP ratio
Figure 3	Infrastructural quality in the EU
Figure 4	Debt and the debt burden in the EU
Figure 5	Real and nominal debt-service burden (% GDP)
Figure 6	Sovereign debt episode frequency and financial sustainability
Figure 7	Fiscal episode frequency and financial sustainability
Figure A	Public capital stock (% GDP)

TABLES

Table 1	Conditional probability of a sovereign episode
Table 2	Conditional probability of a fiscal episode

BOXES

Box 1	Maastricht debt and deficit rules
Box 2	Calculating the structural budget balance
Box 3	Debt dynamics in action
Box 4	Real debt-service burden
Box 5	Logistic regression to predict sovereign episodes

LIST OF ACRONYMS

EB	Expenditure benchmark
ECB	European Central Bank
EDP	Excessive Deficit Procedure
EGD	European Green Deal
GFCF	Gross fixed capital formation
LPI	Logistics performance index
MIP	Macroeconomic imbalance procedure
мто	Medium-term objective
NAWRU	Non-accelerating rate of unemployment
OG	Output gap
OR	Odds ratio
RRF	Recovery and Resilience Facility
SGP	Stability and Growth Pact
TFP	Total factor productivity
TSCG	Treaty on Stability, Coordination, and Governance
WEF	World Economic Forum



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The EU fiscal rules are one of if not the most important aspects of EU economic policymaking. Over the years, they have grown more complicated and difficult to understand. They have often been breached by member states and have proven inadequate at preventing the emergence of sovereign crises. With the world now much changed since the rules were originally formulated, not least due to Covid-19 and an impending climate catastrophe, it is unanimously agreed that they are in need of major reform.

This policy study looks at how the rules may be reformed based on a number of guiding principles. One is that the rules should ensure the sustainability of public finances across member states and prevent sovereign debt stress. A second principle is that the fiscal rules should facilitate Europe's public investment challenges in the coming years, especially in relation to climate change. Another principle is fairness – macroeconomic policy should not magnify inequalities within countries or inequality between countries. Finally, any reforms proposed should be politically feasible.

This study shows that Europe's highest-income countries were major users of public investment historically. The conditions faced by Europe in the post-war period necessitated very high levels of public investment, which countries met through major increases in public spending. All of Europe's member states now once again require major increases in public and private investment, particularly to meet emissions targets. However, it is Europe's less-well-off regions, such as new member states and southern European countries, that face the greatest challenges today. The fiscal rules in their current form cannot meet those challenges.

As the rules have changed much since their introduction, the policy landscape continues to be fast-moving. The latest proposals represent a

significant improvement on the current framework. Reference to unobservable and poorly measured indicators, such as structural deficits and output, have very much been relegated to the background. The economically and politically unrealistic debtreduction rule has been removed. In its place, the Commission proposes to tailor debt-reduction paths to country-specific circumstances, for those member states deemed to be at risk.

While an improvement, the original targets of a debt to GDP ratio of no more than 60% and a deficit no greater than 3% remain. As this study details, these values were arbitrarily chosen based on conditions that prevailed in the 1980s. Economies now suffer from secular stagnation and interest rates are to remain structurally low, notwithstanding recent inflationary pressures.

We argue that the level of debt and the size of the annual deficit are limited measures of public financial sustainability, conceptually and empirically. They are poor measures of the cost of bearing debt, particularly in recent times – governments can essentially rollover debt continuously. We contend that interest payments to GDP or the burden of servicing debt offers a more useful metric of public financial sustainability. Empirical evidence is presented to this effect.

The most sensible reform of the fiscal rules would, therefore, focus on the debt-servicing burden as the key indicator. Given political realities within the EU, such an overhaul is unlikely to be realised. We therefore suggest a number of less ambitious recommendations, which would be welcome, although not ideal. This includes raising the public debt target from 60% to 100%. The removal of said unobservables in the most recent proposal by the Commission – output gaps and structural balances – would be very much welcome. Similarly, the 1/20th

debt-reduction target is unrealistic and its abolition is needed.

Tailoring debt reduction to individual contexts and making allowances for green and other types of public investment is a positive move. But given the fact that countries with the highest debt, such as southern European countries, are often those with greatest investment needs, the recent reforms are likely to prove inadequate. The EU should build on the Next-Generation EU model and establish a permanent climate investment fund. Only then will the existential challenge of meeting emissions targets be insulated against political-economic pressures, namely, the limitations imposed by supranational rules and domestic distribution struggles.

1. INTRODUCTION



1. INTRODUCTION

The Covid-19 crisis constituted an unprecedented economic shock, the effects of which are still felt today. It caused major disruption to economic activity and is likely to have long-term scarring effects. To limit the negative economic impact of the pandemic, monetary and fiscal authorities across the EU put in place a series of measures that were unprecedented in the recent history of Europe. This includes large fiscal supports to both households and businesses, monetary easing, and European Central Bank (ECB) purchases of government bonds.

Enshrined in the Stability and Growth Pact (SGP) and its various amendments, the EU's regime of fiscal governance is perhaps the strictest and most conservative of any region or major nation in the developed world. Accordingly, the crisis triggered a suspension of the fiscal rules to manage the fallout from the damage caused by the pandemic. Activation of the fiscal rules' "general escape clause" enabled member states to cushion the negative effects of the economic recession. The result has been widening budget deficits and a steep increase in public debt levels.

The future of the fiscal rules remains highly uncertain. The general escape clause is expected to be deactivated after 2023, but it is unclear in what form the rules will be reinstated. It is widely recognised that the fiscal rules are not fit for purpose. They are considered to be overly complex, based on unobservable variables – not grounded in sound economic principles – poorly governed and incapable of meeting Europe's challenges in the coming years. Applying the rules of the SGP and the Treaty on Stability, Coordination and Governance (TSCG), also known as the fiscal compact rules, would require very large fiscal consolidation, especially in countries most affected by the pandemic crisis.

This policy study examines what reforms can be made to the fiscal rules. The reforms proposed in this policy study are guided by a number of principles. The first is that of public financial sustainability, which is the main rationale for the rules, as originally conceived. Previous iterations of Europe's fiscal rules failed to prevent debt problems and debt crises. A second principle is that the fiscal rules should facilitate Europe's public investment challenges in the coming years, especially in relation to climate change. Another principle is fairness _ macroeconomic policy should not magnify inequalities within countries or inequality between countries. We shall see that high levels of public investment have been used by rich countries in the past, but that the rules now limit it, which impacts less-well-off regions more. Finally, the policy study is attuned to the political realities of the EU. It sets out several high-level reforms that are most desirable, but less likely to be implemented and, in addition, less-far-reaching reforms based on the current trajectory of policymaking within the union.

The policy study is organised as follows. The next section provides a critical overview of the fiscal rules, their historical development and current make-up. Section 3 examines the historic use of public investment in the EU and some of Europe's most-pressing investment needs. Section 4 looks at the relevance of the continued use of debt and deficits in an era of low interest rates and issues surrounding debt servicing. Section 5 presents some econometric evidence of the predictors of sovereign stress. Section 6 discusses the results and makes a series of policy recommendations.

2. TIMELINE: THE PAST AND PRESENT OF FISCAL GOVERNANCE

2. TIMELINE: THE PAST AND PRESENT OF FISCAL GOVERNANCE

2.1 Early years

To adopt the euro, all member states were required to fulfil four conditions, known as the convergence criteria, agreed upon in Maastricht in 1991. They consisted of a set of macroeconomic indicators, focusing on price stability, long-term interest rates, exchange-rate stability, and sustainable and sound public finances. Importantly, the Maastricht Treaty was based on two key reference values, which still represent the core of the EU fiscal rules – public deficits must not exceed 3% of GDP and public debt should be below 60% of GDP. The reference values are specified in a protocol annexed to the Treaty. The value of 60% reflected the average value prevailing among relevant countries at the time of drawing up of the Treaty - with Germany and France registering a value close to the target. As outlined in Box 1, the 3% rule emerged from the 60% rule based on certain assumptions around growth and inflation rates. While few countries were in breach of the deficit threshold, several countries had debt levels above 60%. Given the difficulties of requiring an immediate adjustment, a higher debt to GDP ratio was accepted, providing that "the ratio is sufficiently diminishing and approaching the reference value at a satisfactory pace".1 Unsurprisingly, the two reference values have been extensively criticized for being too rigid and not grounded on a solid theoretical framework and/or economic rationale.²

Box 1. Maastricht debt and deficit rules

Equation (1) illustrates the connection between the two reference values, defined for the level of debt and deficit. It shows the relationship between the change in debt, deficit and economic growth.³

$\Delta b = d - gb \quad (1)$

where *b* is the debt to GDP ratio, *d* represents the overall deficit as a percentage of GDP and *g* is the growth of GDP in nominal terms (it can be approximated by the sum of the growth of real GDP and inflation). Intuitively, the higher the deficit, the higher the change in debt, whereas economic growth reduces the level of debt relative to output. The reduction in debt due to economic growth is greater at higher levels of debt. For instance, if there were no debt, so that the level of debt, *b*, were zero, there would be no change in debt due to growth.

At the time of the Maastricht criteria, an assumption of 5% nominal GDP growth (3% real and an inflation rate of 2%) was considered reasonable. Plugging in g=0.05 and b=60, the average level of debt at the time, for Δb to be zero, d must be -3%. In other words, if the level of debt were to be prevented from rising above 60%, the deficit could not exceed 3% of GDP. It is noteworthy that these values have not been registered during the past decade.

The countries of northern Europe had strong, stable industrial bases. For Europe's less-developed southern countries, the Maastricht Treaty was grounded on the optimistic idea that countries characterized by heterogenic performance could converge towards common goals, activating a spontaneous *catching-up* process of backward regions to achieve the EU Treaty objective of economic and social cohesion.⁴⁵ However, as we discuss in a later Section 3, the EU's poorer countries have greater public investment needs, so the fiscal rules have, if anything, stymied rather than promoted convergence.

The main rationale for the convergence criteria, though, was to foster sound budgetary policy and reduce the tendency of national governments to run excessive deficit and debt levels over time the so-called deficit bias. The presence of external constraints would prevent cross-border spill-over effects on other EU members (from fiscal policies to monetary policy). The idea was that, while the implementation of expansionary fiscal policies by an individual EU member stimulates its economy,67 it may induce inflation, while the increase in public debt may amplify solvency risk. Higher inflation may require the ECB to raise interest rates, constraining growth in other countries, while solvency risk may spill over to other EU members. The Treaty, therefore, strictly rules out bailout commitments by the EU institutions and the ECB, so as to discourage excessive deficit spending and debt accumulation.

Despite considerable criticism from economists of all persuasions (aside from those within official institutions), the original EU rules were reinforced over time. The SGP, signed in 1997, strengthened the deficit and debt limits established by the EU Treaty and introduced a system of multilateral surveillance over fiscal policies.⁸ The essence of the SGP is the commitment of all EU member states to achieve the "medium-term objective of budgetary positions close to balance or in surplus". This "will allow all member states to deal with normal cyclical fluctuations, while keeping the government deficit within the reference value of 3% of GDP". The ambition was to permit countercyclical policies during a recession, when the fiscal deficit balance could give way to a maximum deficit of 3% of GDP.

Observance of the supranational fiscal rules is guaranteed through two processes, namely, the preventive and corrective arms. The former aims at ensuring sound public finances through submission of compliance reports and three-year fiscal plans; the latter identifies the policy responses to undertake in case of excessive deficits (and/or debts), the Excessive Deficit Procedure (EDP). Under slow growth in the late 1990s and early 2000s, the first country to breach the 3% reference value was Portugal, followed by Germany, France, the Netherlands, Greece and Italy.

The fiscal rules were duly revised, adding greater complexity to the evolving framework. In 2005, the revision of the SGP introduced the concept of differentiated, country-specific medium-term objectives (MTOs) - the budgetary target of governments over the medium term.9 Previously, MTOs were defined in general terms and required member states to have budgetary positions close to balance or in surplus. The 2005 amendment was not only country-specific but defined the MTO in structural terms. Member states' structural deficit, the deficit that is independent of the business cycle, could be at most 1% of GDP. The amendment also foresaw a benchmark structural deficit adjustment of 0.5% of GDP towards the MTO every year. A higher consolidation effort is required in good economic times and a lower one in economic downturns.

In the case of exceptional circumstances, such as a severe economic downturn, negative growth rate and/or significant loss of output, and belowaverage growth, member states are allowed to diverge temporarily from their MTOs and to have a deficit above the 3% GDP reference value.¹⁰ In this event, the deadline for correcting the deficit may be extended and account is given to national structural reforms, which are supposed to improve the longterm sustainability of public finances and to allow the country to return towards its MTO within the stability programme horizon.

The medium-term budgetary objective, therefore, became a crucial indicator for the governance framework in the euro area. By filtering out the effects of the business cycle and one-off and temporary measures, it aimed to give a more accurate picture of the underlying financial position than the headline deficit.¹¹ However, the reform brought an unobservable variable into the EU framework, namely, the structural budget balance (Box 2).

Box 2. Calculating the structural budget balance

As already stated, the structural budget balance is central to the MTOs in the SGP. It represents the part of the nominal budget balance that is not dependent on the business cycle, net of temporary effects and one-off budgetary measures.

Structural budget balance = nominal balance - cyclical balance - temporary/one-off measures (2)

Computing the structural balance requires identifying the cyclical component and temporary and one-time budget measures. The last of these refers to public revenues and expenditures, such as temporary tax and/or bank rescue costs, that modify the budget position. The cyclical component is given by multiplying the output gap (OG) by a budgetary elasticity coefficient (ε)¹² to the economic cycle.

Cyclical component = OG × budgetary semi-elasticity (ε) (3)

Generally, an increase in GDP would improve the budgetary position through higher tax revenues and lower welfare spending. If the budgetary position is highly responsive to changes in output, so that ε is large, and if the economy is operating far away from its potential level, then the cyclical component of the budget will be high. While the budgetary elasticity requires modelling, and so, is subject to estimation error, it is the computation of the OG that has aroused the most controversy.

The OG is a theoretical concept, defined as the difference between actual (Y) and potential output (Y^*).

OG = nominal output – potential output (4)

More specifically, the calculation of the OG requires quantifying potential GDP, namely, the level of output that a country could produce by employing all resources at their long-term, sustainable, non-inflationary level (as formulated by Okun in the 1960s).¹³ Potential output is not directly observable. It is, therefore, subject to considerable uncertainty, and its estimation is often subject to revisions. Nonetheless, it is the basis for estimating the structural budget balance and, consequently, for determining the fiscal policy target and fiscal spaces for governments across the EU.

Potential output can be estimated using different methodologies.¹⁴¹⁵¹⁶¹⁷ The European Commission (EC) estimates the potential output on the basis of a Cobb-Douglas production function, which links output (*Y*) to the factors of production labour, *L*, and capital, *K*, and to total factor productivity (TFP) or technical progress. Formally, the relationship can be stated as follows:

$$Y = L^{\alpha} \times K^{1-\alpha} \times TFP \quad (5)$$

where α is the estimated labour output elasticity and $(1-\alpha)$ is the estimated capital output elasticity.¹⁸

The calculation of *L* is based on, among others, potential employment, namely, labour force corrected for the NAWRU – the non-accelerating wage inflation rate of unemployment. This is the rate of unemployment that does not induce inflation and is a measure of structural unemployment. The NAWRU is estimated using a Kalman filter method,¹⁹ which separates the unemployment rate into a trend component and a structural component. The variable *K* is estimated as the capital stock in the previous year, adjusted for depreciation and investment. TFP entails the utilisation of inputs and their technological level, calculated through a bivariate Kalman filter model.²⁰

To summarise, the steps involved in the calculation are as follows:

- Structural budget balance = nominal balance cyclical balance temporary/one-off measures
- Cyclical component = OG × budgetary semi-elasticity
- OG = nominal output potential output
- Potential output, $Y = L^{\alpha} \times K^{1-\alpha} \times TFP$
- where L is potential labour, K is the capital stock and T is the technologically determined TFP
- Potential labour = trend working hours × potential employment
- Potential employment is determined by trend participation rate and NAWRU.

2.2 Problems with structuralbalance calculations

14

A number of criticisms can be levelled at the structural-balance calculations. One relates to the realism and internal consistency of aggregate production functions. Economies are highly complex human systems and determinate relationships are rarely found in the social sciences. The idea that there is a determinate, known relationship between capital, labour and output is questionable. Indeed, the development and subsequent appeal of the Cobb-Douglas production function is more a product of its attractive mathematical properties than it being based on the observation of industrial or economic processes.

As to its internal validity, it has long been recognised that aggregate capital cannot be measured consistently.²¹ Capital goods, like all goods, comprise many categories of items, from buildings to roads, machinery and more. Measurement of capital goods in physical terms, such as the number of different types of specific goods, would

require a long list of items and would, therefore, lack concision. Quantifying the stock of capital in monetary terms in a given year and then using it as a base year to calculate the real capital stock depends crucially on the choice of base year and the relative prices in that year. For instance, a period of technological advancement is likely to result in a fall in the price of machinery and equipment, but not structures (which are subject to limited productivity improvements), whereas a recession may affect the price of structures more. Taking a period following a productivity boom as a base year will result in a relatively low level of machinery, and a period following a recession is likely to result in a relatively low level of structures.

TFP is also subject to severe measurement problems. TFP is a measure of output relative to total inputs in production. Just as labour productivity is a measure of how efficiently labour is used, TFP is a measure of the combined use of labour and capital in the production process. It is used to decompose the contributions of technical change and the growth in production factors, namely, labour and capital, to the overall growth in output. In decomposing the various contributions of labour, capital and technical progress, one says that a given increase in output could be achieved by either a certain amount of productivity growth, growth of labour, or growth of capital. If inputs are complementary, and they typically are, this is meaningless. It is at least meaningful to say what would happen to the output of an IT firm if it increased the number of computers, holding the number of programmers constant, but it is less meaningful to say what share of output growth is due to programmers and what share is due to computers or, for that matter, due to technical change.²² For these and other reasons, measurement of TFP remains elusive.2324

Potential output is subject to estimation errors arising from the calculation of the structural component of unemployment (NAWRU). The Kalman filter approach for measuring NAWRU suffers from "endpoint bias", as greater weight is assigned to more recent data.²⁵ This leads its measurement to be procyclical, in that structural unemployment is likely to be assessed as high in a recession and low during a boom. Higher structural unemployment, say, means that the potential labour force is smaller, and hence, potential output is also lower. When unemployment is structural and not temporary, there is less labour available to be used and the economy is deemed to be operating closer to full capacity. This results in a decrease in the OG and an increase in the structural budget deficit, as a smaller share of the deficit is due to the economic cycle, ultimately leading to a reduction in the leeway allowed by public finance rules. In other words, unemployment may be deemed structural in a recession due to the methodology rather than the underlying labour market, resulting in less space for fiscal expansion, when most member states most need it.

Moreover, the estimated level of potential output, calculated twice a year by the Commission, is often revised after the fact. This is due to methodology changes by the Commission or when forecasted data are updated.²⁶ For instance, methodological changes occurred in 2002, 2004, 2010, 2013 and 2016.²⁷ Such revisions have significant implications and have been found to be procyclical.²⁸ This means that a downward revision of potential output in a recession decreases the OG and the fiscal space of the country.

During the boom of the 2000s, which in some countries was a bubble, estimates of the structural balance and associated variables, such as potential output, proved to be massively underestimated. In more recent years, the methodology used by the European Commission seems to underestimate the potential output, at least compared with the estimates produced by other international institutions.²⁹ This implies that some EU member states have to cope with limited fiscal flexibility, if not with enforced and inappropriate fiscal policies. After the global financial crisis of 2007-2008, the revision in the OG estimations intensified, increasing the scepticism toward fiscal rules based on cyclically adjusted variables.³⁰

2.3 SGP evolution

The inability of the fiscal rules to prevent sovereign stress and default in the EU called into question their effectiveness in doing what they were designed to do. Debate on how they might be reformed once again took place and various proposals were put forward. Additional criteria became operational, with a number of revisions to the SGP, such as through the Six Pack (2011), the Two Pack (2013) and the TSCG in the Economic and Monetary Union (EMU) (2013).

The "Six Pack"³¹ strengthened fiscal surveillance, reforming both the preventive and corrective arms of the SGP. It established the macroeconomic imbalance procedure (MIP), aimed at identifying, preventing and addressing macroeconomic imbalances that could adversely affect the EU's economic stability. To reinforce the preventive arm of the SGP, the Six-Pack reform introduced an additional indicator for assessing the progress toward the MTO, the socalled expenditure benchmark (EB). While there are several variations of the expenditure rule, the general principle is that net government spending should remain at or below the growth in potential output. Spending increases in excess of potential output growth need to be matched by revenueraising measures. The EB differs from the structural balance, as it considers potential output growth, whereas the structural deficit is based on the OG. Importantly, the time horizon over which potential output is considered is ten years, so it is considered to be less procyclical than a structural-balance rule. The idea was to replace the structural-balance rule, but member states ultimately decided to use both. Member states are, therefore, required to converge towards their MTO, in terms of both the new EB and structural balance.

On the corrective arm side, the Six Pack operationalised the Treaty's debt criterion of a "sufficiently diminishing" debt level through the excessive deficit procedure. Member states with debt ratios in excess of 60% of GDP are required to reduce debt by 1/20th of the gap between the current level of debt to GDP ratio and the 60% reference annually, averaged over a three-year period. Member states

can depart from the adjustment path in periods of severe stress, provided it does not threaten fiscal sustainability.

Alongside the negotiation of the Two Pack, which strengthened monitoring and surveillance, the TSCG entered into force in 2013. It committed countries to integrate the EU budgetary framework into their national law. The TSCG included a balanced budget rule, which limits the structural deficit to 0.5% of GDP or 1% if the debt to GDP ratio is below 60%. It contained the 1/20th rule, introduced in the Six-Pack regulations, and introduced an automatic correction mechanism, which applies in case the structural deficit limit is breached significantly.

Further revisions to the SGP were made in 2015, when the Commission responded to the claim of excessive rigidity of fiscal adjustment requirements. The reform aimed to make fiscal rules less procyclical and better tailored to member states' specific circumstances. The previous requirement of annual adjustment of the structural balance of 0.5% of GDP was replaced by the introduction of a range of adjustment efforts (the so-called "matrix of requirements"), ranging from 0 to 1% of GDP, depending on the cyclical conditions of the individual country, the debt level and the sustainability of the public finances.

Since 2015, the fiscal rules have contained some scope for flexibility in accounting for public investment. In particular, temporary deviations from the MTO are allowed under the so-called "investment clause", provided a number of conditions are met. This includes a negative OG or negative output growth, and that the deviation does not lead to a headline deficit in excess of 3%. Moreover, the investments need to be co-funded by the EU and need to demonstrate positive public finance and growth effects. The member state will compensate for any temporary deviation from the MTO, which is reached within four years.³²³³

Apart from the procyclical tendencies embedded in the structural balance discussed above, some further comment is warranted on reforms in recent years.

The debt-reduction rule, if applied today, would require extraordinary and unrealistic levels of austerity in some countries. Italy, with a debt level of around 150%, would require an annual debt reduction of 4.5 percentage points, on average.34 In regards to the MIP, the procedure entails a very large list of variables, reflecting, at least in part, the political-economic interests of major exporting member states, such as Germany, than it does economic evidence. For instance, a current account deficit of -4% is considered excessively low, but it is only when it is above +6% that it is considered excessively high. There is also ambiguity as to the relationship between the MIP and the fiscal rules. The processes of fiscal and macroeconomic monitoring are separate, but recommendations for one can clearly affect the other.35

A similar point can be made with regard monetary policy. Greek bonds were largely excluded from pre-Covid-19 rounds of quantitative easing, which contributed to the enormous fiscal pressure it experienced through the crisis years. ECB purchases were, at that stage, based on member states' capital keys, broadly in line with GDP. In July 2022, the ECB introduced the "transmission protection instrument", enabling country-specific purchases. While not necessarily bad, the process appears to lack transparency and could have very large fiscal implications.

2.4 Recent reform directions

On 9 November 2022, the Commission published a communication on reform of the EU economic governance framework.³⁶ It set out a number of general or high-level proposals to reform the fiscal rules in lieu of further proposed reforms in 2023. The document acknowledges the need for reform in light of Covid-19 fiscal supports, the challenges of the green and digital transition, the limitations of basing rules on unobservable indicators subject to frequent revisions, and more.

The main thrust is that member states would negotiate country-specific debt-reduction plans

EU Fiscal Rules

with the Commission. For member states where debt is deemed to be high or medium risk, debt is to converge towards 60% over the course of a decade, with the 3% deficit rule also remaining in place. The procedure would be as follows: the Commission conducts an analysis and puts forward a "reference adjustment path", which constitutes the initial position. Member states then respond by proposing medium-term fiscal adjustment plans. These set out country-specific fiscal trajectories and public investment and reform commitments, not least in the area of climate change. This is then discussed and negotiated with the Commission, and later by the Council. Once accepted, annual member-state budgets then commit to implementing the planned fiscal trajectory over four years to ensure the tenyear debt trajectory is sustainable. Member states can request adjustment periods longer than four years – a further three years – if underpinned by structural reforms and certain investments.

The initial reference adjustment path is informed by the Commission's debt sustainability analysis, which, the Commission emphasises, is not part of the implementation process. The principal indicator around which implementation of the adjustment plan is assessed is a net primary-expenditure rule (expenditure net of interest, cyclical welfare spending and one-off revenues). Enforcement will be achieved through annual assessments of the plan, through the EDP, and other mechanisms. Financial sanctions in the case of non-compliance are to be made "smarter", including in cases of noncompliance with investment commitments. The document recognises that high-debt member states cannot uphold the 1/20th debt-reduction rule. It also makes repeated reference to maintaining the deficit below 3% over the medium term, implying temporary deviations would be permitted, if later corrected.

The text is broad and somewhat vague, but a number of the reforms are obviously welcome. The abolition of the 1/20th debt-reduction rule is particularly so. That the main implementation indicator is to be net expenditure, as opposed to an unobservable and unmeasurable structural deficit, is also a positive move. Country-specific adjustment paths, tailored to the needs of the country, are also an improvement on one size fits all measures. Finally, allowances for green and other types of investment are very much needed.

Despite its improvements, the core principles of the SGP remain in place. Most importantly, the core limits of 60% debt to GDP ratio and 3% deficit are unchanged. Arbitrary as these limits were to begin with, as we elaborate in Section 4, the world is a much-changed place over three decades later, so they make even less sense today. In terms of the medium-term adjustment plans, there is a trade-off between tailored, and hence, context-appropriate, fiscal policy on one hand, and vesting nontransparent and potentially unaccountable power in the Commission on the other. The reform process raises yet further concerns about democratic legitimacy on the part of the EU. Similarly, climate investment is poorly defined, and the criterion that reforms be "growth enhancing" leaves open the possibility of rolling back welfare entitlements, such as raising retirement ages.

On a more technical note, much will hinge on the initial reference adjustment path and the debtsustainability analysis underpinning it. The reformed rules will be a variant of the EU's existing debtsustainability analysis framework, which is used to estimate the development of the debt to GDP ratio based on primary spending, interest rates, economic growth and inflation. Growth is based on Commission projections and inflation is assumed to converge to 2%, the ECB target. The primary balance includes estimates of age-related spending based on demographic projections and includes estimates of the structural primary balance. This, as we have discussed, suffers from severe measurement problems. Moreover, if later iterations for the reform propose that net primary expenditure be based upon the potential output growth, this too could be problematic, given the measurement difficulties already discussed.

Van Dijk et al. note that the estimate of interest expenditure depends heavily on assumptions about future interest rates.³⁷ Future interest spending is, in turn, based on projections of the risk-free rate, term premia and the spread over the risk-free rate. For these, the EU uses market expectations for the coming ten years, therefore, avoiding direct assumptions about EU-institution behaviour and monetary policy. However, market expectations embed beliefs about ECB behaviour. Similarly, if the EU deems debt to be sustainable, then this can feed back into market beliefs. In other words, the behaviour of EU institutions, and not merely the underlying economic dynamics, can influence the sustainability of member states' debt. Finally, small tweaks to interest or growth assumptions can generate large swings in the estimated trajectory of the debt to GDP ratio.³⁸ The initial sustainability analysis, which sets the tone for subsequent negotiation, is subject to considerable uncertainty.

In summary, the European fiscal framework has become increasingly complex. According to the SGP, government deficits should not exceed the ceiling of 3% and debt should not exceed 60% of GDP ratios. If debt is higher than the 60% threshold, the debtreduction rule requires countries to reduce the difference by, on average, 1/20th annually. Member states are deemed compliant with the SGP when certain requirements are met. Member states are required to reach a country-specific MTO. Originally, the structural deficit was not to exceed 0.5% (or 1% if the debt ratio is below 60%), but this was subsequently refined with a range of adjustments, depending on the state of public finances. The net EB means that countries' expenditures should not exceed potential output growth. Deviations from the MTO are allowed for public investment and structural reforms, under certain restrictive conditions. Through the different revisions, the rather simple regulatory framework of the SGP increasingly became more complex, sophisticated and less transparent. More details were added to the rules, as well as more exceptions designed, giving greater discretion to European institutions. The communication in late 2022 builds on this by indicating it will provide greater sensitivity to member states' national contexts and investment needs.

3. PUBLIC INVESTMENT NEEDS AND CHALLENGES

3. PUBLIC INVESTMENT NEEDS AND CHALLENGES

This section looks at trends in investment in the context of the EU fiscal rules. It looks at the role public investment has played historically and surveys some of the areas in which the EU has greatest investment need. It finds that high-income EU countries have benefitted from very high levels of public investment historically, and that the poor regions of Europe have, unsurprisingly, the greatest investment needs. Any reform of the fiscal rules should be sensitive to these facts.

3.1 The golden era of public investment

Public investment is typically measured as public spending on gross fixed capital formation (GFCF). This is defined as spending that results in the acquisition of fixed assets intended to be used for the production and provision of goods and services. Fixed assets include buildings, infrastructure, machinery and equipment. Residential buildings for public housing are included, as these are used to provide housing services. It excludes categories of public spending that might be deemed by some to be an investment, but which do not result in the acquisition of a fixed asset. This includes spending on education, R&D and intangible assets. Public GFCF also excludes investment by public companies, and there is ambiguity as to whether publicprivate partnerships are included. It is therefore an imperfect measure of investment, as conventionally understood by the term.

Figure 1 looks at trends in public investment in some of the EU's wealthiest member states; those located in western and northern Europe. It also looks at the EU's less-well-off areas of southern, central and eastern Europe. Most of the data are taken from the EU's AMECO database and supplemented with data from the IMF, especially for data for the 1960s. The decline in public investment is most pronounced in western Europe. France, Germany, the Netherlands and Austria all experienced large declines in investment as a share of GDP since the series began in 1960, though the decline really began in the 1970s. Belgium has shown a large fall since the 1970s as well, though not throughout the whole series.

It should be noted that declining public investment does not necessarily mean underinvestment. The need for public investment may fall as living standards rise and as the required infrastructure has been put in place.³⁹⁴⁰ For instance, Hellwig and Neuman attribute the decline in public investment in Germany from the 1970s to the completion of the post-war reconstruction.41 The road network and housing stock had been rebuilt, while demographic developments reduced the need for new public housing. Similar forces are likely to have been in operation in other western European countries.42 This is not to say that Germany, or other countries for that matter, does not suffer from public investment and infrastructure deficits,43 a point we elaborate on later.

The picture is similar but somewhat more stable in northern Europe. Investment increased in the 1960s, and then declined in the 1970s. Over the entire series, Sweden and Denmark show a decline, whereas Finland and Ireland show variation, but without a clear trend. The decline in Sweden may, as in other countries, be related to a satiation of public investment need and opportunities, at least partly. Much of the decline was investment in roads and telecommunications,44 while the post-war period witnessed rapid urbanisation, after which there was less need for investments in areas like housing.⁴⁵ The unravelling of the quasi-planned social democratic economic model on one hand,4647 and the housing bubble crashes in the early 1990s on the other, also played a role in the three Nordic countries. In Ireland, public investment appears to be strongly driven by the business cycle.4849

Turning to southern Europe, we see declines in public investment in the two largest countries, Italy and Spain. Public investment in Italy post-war was associated with curbing large regional imbalances through infrastructure and other projects.⁵⁰⁵¹ In Spain, state-directed public investment formed part of industrial policy under Franco, and in the 1980s investment increased as a result of devolution, structural funds-assisted infrastructure spending and "reconversion programs" supporting domestic industry.⁵²⁵³⁵⁴ Both countries expanded investment in the 1980s, after which there was a significant decline during the 1990s. This is also true of Portugal, though public investment fell somewhat earlier. Greece is more volatile. The most striking feature in recent years is that public investment is still yet to fully recover from the financial crisis, although it is on an upward trajectory.



Figure 1. Public investment in the EU (% GDP).



EU Fiscal Rules









EU Fiscal Rules

Due to age-related pension and health spending, public expenditure has increased across the developed world and the EU. So, while public investment has fallen, it is not the case that government spending has fallen generally.

"

Moving eastwards, the series goes back only to the 1990s. Needless to say, the state had previously dominated all forms of investment, though infrastructure remained underdeveloped compared to older member states. Aside from Hungary, which has seen a steady increase in investment, the picture is one of fluctuation but relatively little trend towards an increase or decrease. Access to the EU resulted in an increase in many countries, especially in Poland, which used EU funds to upgrade its transportation infrastructure.⁵⁵ There were sharp contractions after the financial crisis, from which there were comparatively quick recoveries.

An important consideration in public investment trends is the growing competition for public resources over the last number of decades. Due to age-related pension and health spending, public expenditure has increased across the developed world and the EU. So, while public investment has fallen, it is not the case that government spending has fallen generally. Delgado-Téllez et al. argue that this has been a major factor in the decline in public investment, along with fiscal consolidation, saturation of investment opportunities and more.⁵⁶ The picture that emerges, then, is that the "golden era" of high public investment should be viewed in light of the economic circumstances of those times. Ultimately, there was a high need and demand for investment driven by many factors, including a young but growing population, suburbanisation, post-war reconstruction and recovery, and a consequent building up of the capital stock.

3.2 Price effects and public investment

The previous section outlined the decline in public investment across most of Europe over the last number of decades due to a variety of factors. Another reason why investment may decline is that the price of investment goods may decline faster than other goods. An entity, public or private, may appear to be spending less on investment relative to their total spending but only because the price of the former has fallen relative to the latter. Computers are an example of goods whose price has fallen enormously over the last number of decades. A firm that invests only in computers would appear to be investing less and less, but would not necessarily be underinvesting.

Figure 2 looks at changes in public investment to GDP holding prices constant, so that if the price of investment goods falls relative to economy-wide prices, this does not show up as a fall in investment relative to GDP. Any change is, therefore, a result in the amount or volume of investment goods produced relative to the volume or total output in the economy. It shows average investment over three 20-year periods.



Figure 2. Real public investment to GDP ratio.

Source: IMF investment and capital stock database. **Notes:** Data for central and eastern countries are generally not available before 1990. The base year for prices is 2017.

Figure 2 shows that the fall in investment is less dramatic in these terms. Several countries, especially western and northern European countries, still witness a significant drop in the public investment share of GDP. Still, the decline in investment in real terms is less dramatic, indicating that price effects have played an important role in the diminishing importance of public investment spending. Around half of the countries actually experience an increase in public investment, albeit the increases in investment are generally minor. Moreover, in many of the countries that have witnessed real declines in public investment, the private sector has taken up the slack - the decline in total investment is less pronounced.⁵⁷

A further point worth considering is that our analysis has focused on GFCF. Another commonly used measure is net capital formation, which is gross capital formation minus depreciation of the capital

24

stock. By subtracting wear and tear from gross investment, one arrives at a figure for the net addition to the capital stock. One problem with this series is that it is erratic, whereby year-on-year changes appear to be driven by highly variable depreciation charges. These, in turn, are influenced by compositional changes in investment, such as a move toward investment in equipment, which depreciates quickly, and a move away from investment in structures, which depreciate slowly. As equipment investment has grown relative to investment in structures, so has the size of the depreciation charges.⁵⁸ In any event, we believe that the wide year-on-year swings render the measure a less meaningful indicator of underlying economic dynamics. Moreover, data on net capital formation is patchier and gross capital formation is a more relevant measure of investment when considering the budgetary impact. For these reasons, we rely on gross capital formation.

3.3 Europe's investment needs

There are a number of ways to gauge a country's public investment needs. One is to simply tot up the stock of public capital and compare that stock to the measured stock in similar countries. In that way, the total stock of capital is measured, without reference to its quality. However, as already discussed the stock of capital, whether public or private, is poorly measured. The Appendix presents some data on the aggregate capital stock.

We instead rely on survey evidence. Figure 3 contains the views of business executives and professionals from two global surveys. The first is from the World Economic Forum (WEF), collected as part of the global competitiveness report. Within the survey, the quality of infrastructure is scored between zero and 100, which we have scaled to ten. It surveys the quality of utility and transport infrastructure, and most of the variation comes from transport. The second survey contains results from the logistics performance index (LPI). This surveys professionals involved in international trade, whereby they rate the quality of trade and transport-related infrastructure on a scale of one to five. The countries are aligned from left to right according to their perceived infrastructural quality, according to the WEF survey.

The two surveys align with each other. Countries that do well on one, generally do well on the other, and similarly for countries that do poorly. Some exceptions include Finland and Sweden, which do better on the LPI than the WEF survey, and Lithuania, which does especially poorly on the LPI but less so with the WEF. The consistency between the two adds to the credibility of each.

We see that the EU's poorest countries tend to have, unsurprisingly, the lowest-quality infrastructure. For instance, Romania and Bulgaria have the lowestquality infrastructure, according to the WEF survey, and, along with Malta, score poorest in the LPI survey. The EU's poor regions, therefore, have the greatest investment needs.



Figure 3. Real public investment to GDP ratio.

Sources: WEF and World Bank.

Note: LPI refers to the logistics performance index which measures the quality of trade and the transport-related infrastructure on a scale one to five. WEF refers to a World Economic Forum's survey on the quality of infrastructure, scored between zero and 100, as part of the global competitiveness report.

Western and northern European countries are perceived to have the best quality of infrastructure. This includes Germany, despite its low levels of investment in recent years. This points to the importance of the quality and efficiency of public investment, not just the quantity. Similarly, Greece experienced a significant expansion in public investment in the early 2000s before hosting the Olympics, with seemingly little, if any, long-term economic benefit. It ranks slightly below the middle in both the WEF and LPI measures of infrastructure quality.

3.4 Green investment needs

In December 2019, the EU unveiled the European Green Deal (EGD), an ambitious plan to tackle climate change. It sets out to cut greenhouse gas emissions by 55% by 2030 relative to their 1990 level, and ultimately realising net-zero emissions by 2050. A variety of investments are required to make the transition. This includes moving toward more sustainable modes of agriculture, retrofitting of the building stock, development of renewable energy generation, and carbon taxation.

Despite its ambition, it has been subject to much criticism. This includes the adequacy of the targets, the feasibility of meeting the targets that have been set, the lack of new funds being released, the lack of support and compensation given to adversely affected workers, and the lack of new policy tools.⁵⁹⁶⁰⁶¹

For the purposes of this policy study, there appears to be considerable uncertainty about how the EGD is to be financed. It is unclear how much of it will come from public investment and the required breakdown of public investment between the EU-level spending and national spending needed. The EGD investment plan originally pledged €1 trillion over ten years, both public and private investment. Other EU documents have since put the required investment significantly higher.⁶²⁶³⁶⁴⁶⁵ Of the €1 trillion over a decade, around half of the money is to come from the EU budget, with the remainder coming from a mix of national governments and private investment.

The uncertainties around the total cost, in turn, create uncertainties around the required increase in public investment. Darvas and Wolff estimate a required increase in public investment of between 0.5% and 1% of GDP,⁶⁶ while Pollin suggests the required increase in public investment for the EU could be around 0.6% of GDP.⁶⁷ Underlying the degree of uncertainty, recent estimates put the required increase in public investment at 1.7%⁶⁸ or 1.8% of GDP.⁶⁹

Green investment requirements will obviously differ according to country. If one looks at greenhouse gas emissions per capita, it is the EU's high-income countries that appear to have the most work to do. Of the EU's ten largest emitters, only three are new member states from the east. However, this is largely driven by lower living standards among new member states, rather than by their more environmentally friendly economies. Romania, for instance, appears to be the fourth cleanest country in the EU, but it is also one of the poorest. On the other hand, Poland, a large coal producer, faces major challenges, as it is both a high emitter and has living standards that are considerably below the EU average.⁷⁰

Baccianti compares the necessary green public spending needs across member states from 2021 to 2027 and how well EU funding streams meet those needs.⁷¹ This includes the Recovery and Resilience Facility (RRF) and other facilities, such as the EU Modernisation Fund. Consistent with the discussion above, it is the EU's poorest countries that have the largest spending and investment needs. All of the neediest countries are indeed new member states and southern European countries. Bulgaria, Poland, Estonia and then Greece have the largest spending needs (~3-4% of GDP). While in some countries EU funding makes a major contribution in meeting those needs, in many countries significant gaps remain (~1-1.5% of GDP).

At the local level, the European Investment Bank surveys municipalities across the EU on gaps in investment and their investment plans over the coming period. Responsible for around half of total public investment, on average, the survey provides a gauge of the state of investment facing public authorities, including green investment. Between 2017 and 2019, southern European municipalities were most likely to policy-study investment gaps, followed by central and eastern European municipalities, with western and northern European municipalities the least likely.⁷² Climatechange adaptation and mitigation were the two areas with greatest investment needs in all of the regions, particularly investment in electric charging stations and, to a lesser extent, regional transport infrastructure.

Despite reporting the greatest need, southern European municipalities were least likely to report planned green investment over the next five years. Lack of funds and regulatory concerns are the major investment barriers, with lack of funds being somewhat more important in the south and relatively less important in western and northern Europe.⁷³

A number of EU funding mechanisms are available to member states to meet their green investment needs. As mentioned, one innovation is the Next-Generation EU RRF, introduced since Covid-19. It provides up to €312.5 billion in grants and up to €360 billion in loans to finance member states' recoveries (both in 2018 prices), with member states also providing matched funding. Based on the allocation mechanism, poorer countries tend to receive more in grant funding.⁷⁴ A condition is that 37% of total funding be allocated to "green transition", but many countries have allocated a higher share.⁷⁵ However, it seems that a large part of the funding has financed investments that were already planned, rather than new projects.⁷⁶ Darvas and Wolff simulate the required after-tax spending changes the EU would need to undertake in the coming years.77 Given the current makeup of the fiscal rules, and with some flexibility in implementation, compliance implies consolidation, or austerity, of 0.3%, 0.4% and 0.5% of GDP in 2023, 2024 and 2025, respectively. If we take the lower estimate of the required increase in green public investment of 0.5%, this would imply either tax increases or spending reductions of up to 1% of GDP each year. This would rise to tax increases or spending reductions of 2% per year, if the required increase in public investment turns out to be 1.5% of GDP. As spending pressures in the coming years are likely to grow and not fall, due to societal ageing, most of the finance would have to come from tax increases. Tax increases to the tune of 1% of GDP for three consecutive years (at least) are implausible, never mind increases of 2%.

In summary, Europe's high-income countries from the north and west of Europe relied heavily on public investment, particularly as they rebuilt their economies following the Second World War. Public investment as a share of GDP has since fallen, but, in volume, constant-price-term investment has fallen much less, or not at all. High-income countries have the highest-quality infrastructure and appear to have less work to do to meet the challenges of climate change. Southern European countries have relied less on public investment, particularly since the introduction of fiscal rules. Central and eastern countries continue to invest heavily, albeit their investment today does not match that of Europe's high-income countries historically. Like the south, the east has major climate challenges.

from the north ar

Europe's high-income countries from the north and west of Europe relied heavily on public investment, particularly as they rebuilt their economies following the Second World War. Public investment as a share of GDP has since fallen, but, in volume, constant-price-term investment has fallen much less, or not at all.

4. PUBLIC FINANCE SUSTAINABILITY

4. PUBLIC FINANCE SUSTAINABILITY

This section looks at various issues surrounding public finance sustainability. It argues that the emphasis given to debt and deficits in the current fiscal rules is unwarranted, particularly given the structural fall in interest rates. It then looks at the debt-servicing burden and compares it to the traditional debt and deficit metrics. It finds that debt and deficit perform no better for debt servicing at predicting financial stress and, if anything, are inferior.

4.1 Debt accumulation – should we care?

The current make-up of the fiscal rules puts great emphasis on the level of debt, particularly gross debt. The level of (gross) debt is not only a key benchmark in and of itself, but it is also a key anchor for other metrics in the fiscal rule set. The speed of debt reduction depends on how far a country is from the 60% benchmark, and the allowable structural deficit also depends on whether a country is above or below the threshold. The debt level is a key consideration in allowing a potential relaxation of the rule set, such as through the investment rule. It is, therefore, of utmost importance that debt benchmarks are grounded in sound economic principles.

The level of debt is, however, a poor guide to public financial sustainability. It says little about how onerous it is to repay the debt.⁷⁸ When the principal payment on a debt comes due, governments typically do not draw down or use their cash balances to repay the obligation. More commonly, they "rollover" the debt, issuing new debt to repay the old. Similarly, this new debt is likely to be rolled over in the future, and so on. It is, therefore, not so much the level of debt or size of the deficit per se that imposes an economic cost, but the burden of servicing that debt. This is more the case with public debt than private, especially individual debt. Governments, unlike people, effectively live forever, so can continuously rollover payments.

The level of debt is a particularly poor guide to public financial sustainability in an era of low interest rates. As interest rates have fallen over the last number of decades, countries have been able to run deficits and sustain higher and higher levels of public debt. Historically, countries that sustained high levels of debt were likely to run afoul of financial markets, but that is much less so today.

29

66

The level of debt is, however, a poor guide to public financial sustainability. It says little about how onerous it is to repay the debt. It is not so much the level of debt or size of the deficit per se that imposes an economic cost, but the burden of servicing that debt.

??

This can be seen in Figure 4. It shows the evolution of the debt to GDP ratio and interest payments relative to GDP in a selection of Europe's economies. Interest payments relative to GDP proxies the burden of servicing debt, but it excludes interest payments received by states. These can arise through state investment in financial assets, including through central bank holdings of government bonds and other financial instruments. Moreover, inflation can erode the value of debt and the payments to service it. Nominal interest payments relative to GDP may, therefore, understate how onerous it is to service borrowing, as it looks only at gross not net borrowing, while also excluding the impact of inflation.

Nevertheless, it shows that the relationship between debt and the (approximate) cost of servicing has broken down. This is well illustrated in Germany, where data stretch back furthest. From the early 1970s until the late 1990s, increases in debt correlated well with debt-servicing costs. After that, Germany continued to accumulate debt, but the burden of servicing it actually fell. Germany's debt is currently historically high, but the cost of servicing it is exceptionally low. Italy displays a similar pattern, although the cost of servicing debt remains elevated, as it started from a higher base.

This trend of falling debt-servicing costs is not restricted to eurozone or high-income countries, as illustrated by Denmark and Romania. In Denmark, the relationship between debt and servicing costs breaks down sooner than in Germany and Italy – the early as opposed to late 1990s. Fewer data are available for the case of Romania, and it has had low levels of indebtedness in its recent history. A clear pattern of divergence between the two series is only evident in the last decade. The point remains, though, that the debt level is no longer a reliable measure of borrowing costs, a point which holds across a diversity of European countries.

As debt is merely the accumulation of annual deficits and surpluses, or the sum of the differences between spending and revenue, the relevance of not only the level of debt is diminished under low interest rates, but also the deficit. As long as economic growth exceeds the interest rate, states are capable of running a deficit without the need to finance it with future increases in taxation. Intuitively, we can think of a deficit incurred in a previous year as a historic debt. If an economy is growing at a sufficient rate, the historical debt becomes smaller relative to the size of the economy. Moreover, it is the interest rate on borrowing that determines the rate of growth of a historic debt in monetary terms, so if the interest rate is small compared to output growth that debt as a share of output falls over time. This is more fully explored in Box 3.







EU Fiscal Rules







EU Fiscal Rules

The reasons why interest rates have been able to fall without overheating the economy or inducing inflation are contested. The fact that inflation had not been induced by successive reductions in the policy rates suggests a shortfall of demand. An ageing, slowly growing, or even declining, population has less need for investment, in both machinery and housing.⁷⁹⁸⁰ A similar point is true when an economy has completed urbanisation. The move toward an intangible economy may also depress the need for

fixed capital investment.⁸¹ On the consumption side, older people save a greater share of their income which, similar to the decline in investment leaves a shortfall of demand.⁸² The same is true of rising income inequality given the lower propensity to consume among the rich,⁸³⁸⁴⁸⁵ whereas the decline in worker bargaining power means that inflation is less likely in general and when unemployment falls in particular.⁸⁶

Box 3. Debt dynamics in action

If the real level of debt is given by *B*, the real interest rate by *r* and the real primary balance or surplus by *S*, then:

$$B = (1 + r) B_{-1} - S \quad (6)$$

Equation (6) says that this period's debt is given by the previous period's debt times the interest rate on that debt plus new borrowing. If a country has a surplus, then the primary balance is positive, so debt falls. Rearranging to get the change in debt, we have:

$$B - B_{-1} = rB_{-1} - S$$
 (7)

More relevant, of course, is debt relative to output, not the euro level of debt, deficit and so on. Defining the growth rate of output as $(1+g) = Y/Y_{-1}$ and dividing both sides by Y, and with some algebra, we can get:

$$b = \frac{(1+r)}{(1+g)}b_{-1} - s \quad (8)$$

Where b=B/Y, s=S/Y. This can be rearranged to get the fundamental equation of debt dynamics:

$$b - b_{-1} = \frac{(r-g)}{(1+g)}b_{-1} - s$$
 (9)

This demonstrates that the change in the debt ratio depends on the primary balance and the product of (r-g) and the previous period's debt.

Stability of debt means no change in debt, so that the previous period equals the current period debt, and the term on the left side disappears. In other words, stability implies:

$$s = \frac{(r-g)}{(1+g)}b \quad (10)$$

The term in the denominator is typically close to one, and so, can be ignored. For most of modern economic history, r>g, so that the right-hand term is positive. That is to say, debt stability implies that s>0. So, for debt not to explode, a state would have to run a primary surplus. However, as r-g has been negative for the last number of decades, debt stability need not imply running a surplus, depending on how much growth exceeds the interest rate⁸⁷ and on the level of the debt.⁸⁸ Sustained deficits of sufficient size, of course, will prove unsustainable.

On the financial side, there is a greater demand for safe assets, which pushes sovereign and other bond yields down.⁸⁹⁹⁰ This may be partly due to societal ageing and the growth of institutional investors, such as pension and insurance funds. In that case, lower interest rates on government and other bonds are the flipside of an investment shortfall, independent of a monetary-policy-induced fall in rates. The demand for safe assets may also be a result of financial regulation, including post-financial-crisis banking regulations⁹¹⁹² Finally, a greater risk aversion among investors may lead them toward safe assets, such as sovereign debt, and away from risky assets, such as equity.⁹³

Whatever cause or constellation of causes is identified, notwithstanding the recent high levels of global inflation, low interest rates are likely to be here for the foreseeable future. Importantly, many advanced European countries are likely to suffer from structural shortfalls of demand. This is likely to lead to high levels of unemployment and absent fiscal expansion. While public investment in constant-price terms may be steady over the last number of decades, higher deficits and higher levels of public investment are now warranted to maintain demand, independent of the need to transition toward environmentally sustainable economies.

4.2 Inflation, rising interest rates and public debt sustainability

The Russian invasion of Ukraine marked a return of inflation after a decade or so of price increases below central banks' targets. The ECB raised interest rates four times in 2022 alone, driven by extraordinary increases in gas and energy prices. Other central banks in Europe and across the world have pursued similar monetary tightening. With monetary tightening, government bond yields of all countries have increased, but the increase has been most pronounced in highly indebted countries, such as Italy and Greece.⁹⁴

The first thing to note is that inflation is expected to be temporary. The latest forecast predicts both

34

price growth and, similarly, GDP deflator growth to peak in 2023 and then subside.⁹⁵ Similarly, ECB interest rates are expected to peak and then decline in 2023.⁹⁶ The growth-interest differential, even if it were to become unfavourable, would not do so for long.

Significantly, higher interest rates on new borrowing do not necessarily translate into a higher average interest rate on government debt, which is the relevant metric for sustainability. If a government locked in long-term funding when interest rates were high, the rates at which they are now refinanced may be higher than what they were, say, two years ago, but could still be lower rates than the rates at which they borrowed two decades ago. Darvas shows that the average interest rate on government debt continued to fall in both Italy and Germany during 2022.⁹⁷ It is expected to continue to fall in Italy up to 2027, whereas it is expected to plateau in Germany. With economic growth expected to be positive in the coming years, the continued decline in interest rates should not translate into unsustainable debt.

Darvas looks at changes in the forecasted 2026 debt to GDP ratio between April 2021 and April 2022 forecasts among 13 EU countries.⁹⁸ He decomposes the change into six components: interest rate changes; GDP deflator changes;⁹⁹ real GDP changes; tax rate changes; primary-expenditure changes; and stock-flow adjustment changes. The later forecast sees a smaller 2026 debt to GDP ratio in ten countries, compared to the previous forecast, and a higher ratio in three countries. Higher than expected interest rates tend to elevate projections of debt, but it is higher than expected primary expenditure that is forecasted to put the most pressure on debt. Nevertheless, this is somewhat offset by changes in the tax rate and real growth. However, it is higher inflation that tends to bring down debt the most, almost completely offsetting higher expected debt due to higher spending.¹⁰⁰

In terms of the debt-servicing burden, the advantages and disadvantages of which will be explored more fully in the following section, inflation can also offset the effects of rising interest rates. This is because inflation erodes the value of the

interest payment and, importantly, erodes the value of the accumulated debt. Effectively, when inflation rises faster than interest rates, the overall burden of servicing debt, interest payment plus principle, falls in real terms. For this reason, Furman and Summers favour the use of the real interest payments to GDP ratio in measuring the burden of servicing debt.¹⁰¹ This is explained more fully in Box 4.

Box 4. Real debt-servicing burden

The inflation-adjusted rate of return, or rate of interest, is equal to the nominal rate divided by the inflation rate:

$$1 + r = \frac{1+i}{1+\pi}$$
 (11)

Where *r* is the real rate of interest, *i* is the nominal interest rate and π is the inflation rate. Rearranging and multiplying, we get:

$$1 + i = 1 + \pi + r + r\pi \approx 1 + \pi + r \quad (12)$$

As $r\pi$ is small enough to be ignored, rearranging, we get the familiar:

$$r = i - \pi \quad (13)$$

That is, the real interest rate is the difference between the nominal rate and the inflation rate. It follows that:

$$rD_{t-1} = (i - \pi)D_{t-1} = iD_{t-1} - \pi D_{t-1}$$
(14)

where D_{t-1} is the previous period level of debt in nominal value terms. The term on the left is the real value of servicing debt, and it is equal to the nominal payment on debt minus the part of debt that is inflated away. To understand the intuition, take two economies: both have debt levels of 100, with interest rates of 5%; and both have zero output growth. Economy 1 has 0% inflation; Economy 2 has 5% inflation. The first payment is due next year (*t*) on stock of debt in *t*-1. The total debt burden in both economies would be 105 at *t*, just before the interest payment is made. However, the real value of the total burden in Economy 2 would be 105/1.05=100, so the real value of total payments due has not changed, unlike in Economy 1. As Economy 1 has no inflation, the real value of the total debt burden is the same as the nominal value, 105. For Economy 2, it is as if there were no interest payment due. In other words, inflation has reduced the real value of the total payments due through a reduction in the real value of the interest payment and the real value of the stock of debt.

Furman and Summers divide across by the current year's nominal GDP to get:¹⁰²

$$\frac{r_{D_{t-1}}}{_{GDP_t}} = \frac{(i-\pi)D_{t-1}}{_{GDP_t}} = \frac{iD_{t-1}}{_{GDP_t}} - \frac{\pi D_{t-1}}{_{GDP_t}}$$
(15)

where GDPt is the nominal GDP in year t. This measures the real debt-servicing burden relative to GDP. The first term on the rightmost side is the nominal interest payment, whereas the second term is the amount of debt that is inflated away.

Another metric is to instead use real GDP based on the original year.¹⁰³

For the sake of consistency with other studies, we use nominal GDP, as per Furman and Summers.¹⁰⁴

Figure 5 compares the nominal debt-servicing to GDP ratio with the real debt-servicing to GDP ratio, as per Equation (15). Along with France and Germany, the EU's two largest economies, we present trends for Italy and Greece, the two most indebted economies. Following Furman and Summers, we measure inflation as the rolling average change in the consumer price index for the previous five years. This has the effect of smoothing large increases, so that real debt service is understated in years in which inflation has spiked, but overstated in the years after the spike has passed. Data for 2022-2024 are based on 2022 autumn EU Commission forecasts. Nominal and real interest payments are, for reasons of data availability, presented on a gross basis.

In all countries, aside from Greece, the nominal and real debt-service burdens move in tandem until 2021, after which time the two series diverge. The co-movement reflects the generally stable rates of inflation countries have experienced for two and half decades. That the series are generally not far apart reflects the fact that inflation has also been low, in line with national central bank and ECB policy. Greece is the exception, as, long before the recent bout, it had both severe inflation problems and high debt through the 1990s. Real debt service was higher in Greece post-financial crisis due to negative inflation.

Since the return of inflation from 2021 and beyond, the trend in nominal debt service changes little, except for in France, where it increases considerably. In all four countries, real debt servicing falls markedly and, in fact, turns negative. The decline in debt service on a real basis has been most pronounced in Greece and then Italy. This is more a result of higher accumulated stocks of debt than it is higher inflation or GDP growth. With higher stocks of debt, the erosion impact of inflation is magnified. The main point is that, as with the debt to GDP ratio, understanding the impact of higher interest rates in recent times needs to be considered jointly with the impact of higher inflation.

36



Figure 5. Real and nominal debt-service burden (% GDP).





Sources: Eurostat and OECD.

4.3 Beyond debt and deficits: servicing debt and other issues

Given that it is not the level of debt, but the current and future repayment of debt, that imposes a cost on the economy, and that debt levels and debt-servicing burdens have been diverging, the conclusion would appear straightforward: one should focus on trends in debt servicing as a guide to public financial sustainability. While we agree that this is a sensible strategy, the conclusion is complicated by a number of factors. These relate to how to correctly measure and forecast debt servicing, what constitutes an unsustainable trend in public finances, and how to control for an inevitable plethora of confounding factors, not least of all political economy factors and monetary policy.

What constitutes debt sustainability is an open question. The original rationale for 60% came from the average debt levels among EU countries at the time, and required nominal economic growth to be an unrealistic 5%.¹⁰⁵ Given the vastly different macroeconomic circumstances today and likely into the future, and the arbitrary principles upon which the original debt and deficit targets were based, they are clearly not fit for purpose in the current environment.

The recent history of sovereign stress and sovereign crises may provide an insight into what level of debt is unsustainable. But like debt sustainability, what constitutes a sovereign debt crisis is also open to interpretation. The European Systemic Risk Board compares its classification of crises over the last 50 years with the IMF database.¹⁰⁶ It finds significant but ultimately incomplete overlap. Moreover, countries may adopt fiscally unsustainable policies, but ultimately avoid a sovereign debt crisis through fiscal austerity or perhaps through debt monetisation and inflation.

Assuming a reliable definition of sovereign debt and crisis can be agreed upon, there are other complicating factors that prevent future sovereign debt problems being predicted from the soundness or not of a country's fiscal policy. International factors, such as unfavourable trade developments, war and natural catastrophes, can derail a seemingly sound fiscal stance. Similarly, banking and other types of financial crises can quickly morph into sovereign debt crises. Ireland, for instance, ran budget surpluses and had among the lowest low levels of indebtedness in the EMU during the 2000s. It later underwent a sharp sovereign debt crisis, as it experienced a severe recession and recapitalised its banks. While fiscal rules attempt to address this through examining structural budget deficits, as discussed, these are unobservable.

A related complicating issue is monetary policy, which was unaccommodating during the financial crisis and which EMU member states only influence rather than control. Under most monetary systems, it has typically been understood that central banks will intervene and purchase their state's debt when it comes under pressure from financial markets, especially when an increase in yield is unrelated to a country's underlying fundamentals.¹⁰⁷ This has not been the case throughout most of the EMU's history. For instance, Spain had somewhat more favourable debt and deficit dynamics than the UK in 2011. Spain, however, quickly found itself mired in crisis, as the ECB, unlike the Bank of England, refused to commit to purchasing sovereign debt with sufficient force to bring yields down.¹⁰⁸ Ultimately, Spain experienced a sovereign debt crisis, but the UK did not. Again, while this may ultimately manifest itself in rising debt-servicing costs and higher levels of debt, the prior trajectory of debt dynamics may be a poor predictor of sovereign debt stress, especially if there is uncertainty around a central bank's commitment to intervene.

In dealing with a crisis, countries excluded from international financial markets may resort to socalled financial repression.¹⁰⁹ This refers to a wide set of potential policies aimed at reducing borrowing costs, including compelling domestic banks to hold government bonds. The central bank may also purchase government bonds, which, while containing borrowing costs, can induce inflation later on. In that case, debt and debt-servicing dynamics may not only fail to predict financial stress, but could even fail to identify an ongoing crisis. These options are, of course, unavailable to eurozone countries but should be borne when drawing on international evidence linking debt, deficit and servicing dynamics to fiscal sustainability.

Countries may try to forego default, restructuring or international assistance, despite a sharp deterioration of financing conditions, such as a large rise in interest rates. A country that has locked in enough funding to fulfil its near-term obligations may see if the rate increase is temporary. If the increase is likely to be permanent, long-term funding enables a country to take corrective action through

EU Fiscal Rules

higher taxes or reduced spending, improving its creditworthiness. Otherwise, it would have to go to the markets and borrow at high rates, and undergo a sharper and perhaps larger consolidation. The length, maturity or duration¹¹⁰ of a country's borrowing is, therefore, an important consideration that can temper the costs of servicing debt that an adverse shock would otherwise have. A country will have to refinance its debt at some stage, so it cannot fully insulate itself from rises in interest rates. Still, the maturity of European and advanced-country debt has steadily lengthened over the last number of decades.¹¹¹¹¹²

Other factors to consider are the investor base and the share of fixed versus floating debt that a country has issued. If a country has a high share of foreign investors versus domestic investors, the country may be more vulnerable, as foreign investors may be quicker to sell. Countries with a high share of foreigndenominated debt, such as emerging-market EU countries that do not use the euro, may be vulnerable to currency movements. Finally, variable-interestrate debt renders a country vulnerable to changes in interest rates, not only through refinancing but on the price of servicing its historic debt.

4.4 Debt and debt service as predictors of financial stress: descriptive statistics

Before looking at how different metrics perform, some comments on how to define debt servicing are warranted. The nominal interest payments to GDP ratio is perhaps the most commonly used metric. The real interest rate to real GDP ratio is favoured by Furman and Summers as being more meaningful, in that it accounts for inflation.¹¹³ Another candidate is the interest payments to revenue ratio. This may be favoured as it points to the share of resources available to the government being used to service debt, within a government's ability and willingness to tax its society.¹¹⁴ This could be superior to interest payments to GDP if a government's willingness or ability to generate revenue or tax to service its debt is weak.

With these caveats in mind, Figure 6 looks at EU member states' financial sustainability since the 1970s. It plots the percentage frequency that a country has experienced a "sovereign episode" against the level of public financial stress. It looks at three different measures of stress or financial sustainability: gross public debt to GDP ratio; nominal interest payments to GDP ratio; and nominal interest payments to government revenue ratio. It divides financial stress data into guintiles: low; medium-low; medium; medium-high; and high. The threshold for a country in a given year being in the bottom quintile for debt to GDP ratio is 29.8%, beyond which it is in the medium-low group. The threshold for it being in the medium-high quintile group is 83.8%, beyond which it is grouped as highly indebted. A value of 60% of GDP is in the medium-indebtedness group. The respective figures for interest payments to GDP are 1.1% and 4.5%, and for interest payments to revenue are 2.9% and 10.5%.

A country is deemed to have undergone a sovereign episode if it meets any one of a number of criteria. The criteria are (1) experienced a sovereign debt crisis, according to Lo Duca et al.;¹¹⁵ (2) experienced a sovereign debt crisis or sovereign debt default or restructuring, according to Laeven and Valencia;¹¹⁶ (3) experienced domestic or external debt default or restructuring, according to BFFSS;¹¹⁷ and (4) experienced an inflation crisis, according to the BFFS project.¹¹⁸ If any member state in any given year experienced any one of these, then that member state is categorised as having experienced a sovereign episode in that year.



Figure 6. Sovereign debt episode frequency and financial sustainability.

Sources: Debt, interest payments and revenue data are taken from IMF Government Finance Statistics, Eurostat and Macrofinance Lab. Sovereign episode data are taken from Lo Duca et al. (2021), Laeven and Valencia (2020) and BFFSS (2022).

We see that the three measures perform similarly. The sovereign episode frequencies for low levels of debt to GDP, low debt service to GDP and low debt service to revenue are all 0.6%. This means that since the 1970s, when countries have had low levels of indebtedness, for instance, in 99.4% of cases, the countries have not experienced a sovereign debt episode. We see that high levels of debt are more hazardous than low levels of debt, as there is a big jump between medium-high and high levels of debt. This is not to say that high levels of debt are more hazardous than high levels of debt servicing. Rather, it is that the move from medium-high to high levels of debt entails greater risk than the corresponding move on the debt-servicing measures - the debtservicing measures already had elevated risk as medium-high levels of servicing.

This suggests that developments in debt servicing are likely to provide an earlier warning. Interestingly, both interest payment to GDP and interest payments to revenue increase monotonically (or steadily) with respect to frequency. Medium levels of debt would appear to be more benign than medium-high levels of debt. This hints that debt developments are a somewhat less reliable predictor of future stress. Figure 7 repeats the above exercise but adds one more criterion: whether a country is engaging in fiscal consolidation. The rationale is that a country could have pursued unsustainable fiscal policies but avoided a sovereign episode, as defined above, by engaging in austerity.

The literature identifies fiscal consolidation using two approaches: the traditional approach and the narrative approach.¹¹⁹ The traditional approach defines a fiscal adjustment as an improvement of the cyclically adjusted primary balance in excess of a chosen threshold, in our case, in excess of 0.5% of GDP for two consecutive years, as per Afonso and Alves.¹²⁰ The narrative approach is based on the study of historical documents to identify fiscal adjustment episodes. It examines announced budget plans and national laws, and detects measures and actions aimed at deficit reduction, as described in policy documents.¹²¹ When either of these criteria is met, a country is deemed to have undergone fiscal consolidation. When a country in a given year fulfils any of the criteria in Figure 6, or undergoes either measure of fiscal consolidation defined here, it is deemed to have undergone a fiscal episode in that year.

41



Figure 7. Fiscal episode frequency and financial sustainability.

Sources: Debt, interest payments and revenue data are taken from IMF Government Finance Statistics, Eurostat and Macrofinance Lab. Sovereign episode data are taken from Lo Duca et al. (2021), Laeven and Valencia (2020) and BFFSS (2022).

We see that the three measures perform very similarly. The sovereign episode frequencies for low levels of debt to GDP, low debt service to GDP and low debt service to revenue are all near 2%. This means that since the 1970s, when countries had low levels of indebtedness, for instance, in 98% of cases, countries have not experienced a fiscal episode. In around 9% of cases of high levels of stress, across all three measures, countries experience a fiscal debt episode.

The interest payments to GDP ratio is now the only measure that increases monotonically with respect to episode frequency. Each increase in level, as we move from low to high, results in an elevated level of risk. In contrast, medium levels of interest payments to revenue appear to be more benign than mediumhigh levels, whereas medium-low levels of debt appear more benign than medium levels. This hints at greater reliability of the debt service to GDP ratio.

In summary, emphases on debt and deficits do not capture the cost of borrowing, especially in an era of low interest rates. Conceptually, the debtservicing burden coupled with considerations about the composition of debt are more meaningful indicators. Despite this, the fiscal rules attach central importance to debt and deficit. The descriptive statistics presented in this section indicate that debt is not a better guide to financial sustainability and may, in fact, be inferior.

42

5. PREDICTING CRISIS: AN ECONOMETRIC ANALYSIS

5. PREDICTING CRISIS: AN ECONOMETRIC ANALYSIS

This section provides an empirical analysis aimed at identifying the variables that best act as leading early warning signals for public finance sustainability stress. It examines the determinants of the probability of stress econometrically and finds that the debt-servicing burden is a more powerful predictor of financial unsustainability than the deficit or debt.

5.1 Model and data

Safeguarding fiscal sustainability and preventing a crisis are among the main concerns of policymakers. Our contention has been that it is the burden of servicing debt and not the level or increase in the level of debt that is of relevance for financial sustainability. Conceptually, it is not debt per se, which can be rolled over, that imposes a burden, but the resources devoted to servicing it. The descriptive statistics in the previous section also suggest that debt service is a better predictor of sovereign stress.

A number of studies have investigated various episodes of crisis and/or financial distress, with the aim of drawing policy lessons, addressing vulnerabilities and limiting them. The literature has provided different criteria to identify the occurrence of a crisis and has developed different methodologies for detecting the risk that a crisis may arise.¹²² Those methodologies are represented by the signals approach;¹²³¹²⁴¹²⁵¹²⁶ discrete choice models, i.e., logit models¹²⁷¹²⁸¹²⁹¹³⁰ and machine-learning techniques.¹³¹¹³²¹³³

To study the effects on the probability of crises, our model relies on a crisis indicator as the outcome variable and uses it to model the probability of an episode of distress conditional on public debt, public deficit and debt-servicing burden. In each period, countries are either experiencing a crisis or

44

they are not. Data are in annual frequency and were collected using various sources, as in the previous section. Three hundred episodes are detected in the sample, 133 of which took place after 2008.

The first independent variable is the debt to GDP ratio; the second is the primary balance, which excludes the interest payment component of the deficit or surplus; and the third variable is interest payments. All three are expressed as percentages of GDP. The model can be written as:

$$SE = \beta_0 + \beta_1 DEB + \beta_2 PB + \beta_3 INT + u \quad (16)$$

Where SE denotes sovereign episode, which takes a value of zero if there is no episode and one if there is. DEB, PB and INT denote debt, primary balance and interest payments to GDP ratio, respectively. We expect all coefficients to be positive, meaning, as they increase, the likelihood of an episode increases. A more complete description of the model can be found Box 5.

Box 5. Logistic regression to predict sovereign episodes

The model estimates the probability of a sovereign crisis episode using a logit model, also known as logistic regression. The model allows for modelling binary-dependent variables, which take a value of either zero or one. One can estimate the probability that an event (y) occurs at a particular time and in a particular country, conditional on j explanatory variables (x). In its simplified form, the model can be specified as follows:

$$y_{it} = \beta_0 + \sum x_{jt}\beta_j + u \quad (17)$$

where β_o and β_j are unknown coefficients and u is the error term. The response variable, y_{it} , is the binary variable. The variable takes a value of one when the crisis episode occurs in country *i* at time *t* and takes a value of zero otherwise:

$$y_{it} \begin{cases} 1 \ if \ country \ i \ in \ year \ t \ experiences \ an \ episode \\ 0 \ otherwise \end{cases}$$

From the estimated coefficients (β_i) of the model, it is possible to calculate the estimated probabilities of the event. The probability that the dependent variable is one, that is, the probability that the event happens, is given by:

$$Pr(y = 1|x_j) = F\left(\beta_0 + \sum x_{jt}\beta_j\right) = \frac{1}{1 + \left(\frac{1}{e^{(\beta_0 + \sum x_{jt}\beta_j)}}\right)}$$
(18)

and conversely, the probability the event does not happen is given by:

$$Pr(y = 0|x_j) = 1 - Pr(y = 1|x_j)$$
 (19)

It is important to clarify that logit coefficients (β) are all expressed in log odds units, and they cannot be read as a standard ordinary least squares coefficient. They have to be transformed, by taking the exponential of the regression coefficients. In fact, logistic regression models use a parameter called the odds ratio (OR), which allows the relationship between the dichotomous response variable and the predictors to be quantified. The OR represents the probability of the event occurring divided by the probability of the event not occurring:

$$OR = \frac{Pr}{1-Pr} \qquad (20)$$

It is the ratio of the probability to its counterpart. That is, it is the ratio of the probability that the event occurs (Pr) to the probability that it does not occur (1 - Pr). Coefficients can also be interpreted by calculating the marginal effects, which show the change in probability when the independent variable increases.

5.2 Results

As discussed in Box 5, coefficients from logistic regression belie straightforward explanation, but can be transformed to give meaningful interpretations.

Table 1 illustrates the derived marginal effects, which give the change in the probability of an event for a given change in an independent variable. A positive (negative) coefficient means that higher levels of the associated macroeconomic indicator increase (decrease) the probability of an event.¹³⁴

	Marginal effects	OR	LPM
Debt to GDP ratio	0.034***	1.035***	0.002***
	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.000)
Primary balance	-0.192***	0.825***	-0.012**
	(0.050)	(0.041)	(0.004)
Debt-servicing burden	0.343***	1.410***	0.011*
	(0.10)	(0.152)	(0.031)
Ν	846	846	846
Chi ²	46.58***	46.58***	
F-test			27.04***

Table 1. Conditional probability of a sovereign episode.

Sources: Debt, interest payments and revenue data are taken from IMF Government Finance Statistics, Eurostat and Macrofinance Lab. Sovereign episode data are taken from Lo Duca et al. (2021), Laeven and Valencia (2020) and BFFSS (2022).

Note: ***, **, and * denote significance at 1%, 5%, and 10%, respectively.

The model appears well specified. The chi-squared test shows the joint significance of the regressors and rejects the hypothesis that the coefficients are jointly equal to zero, at 1% significance level. The logistic regression coefficients are highly significant and present the expected signs.

The logistic regression confirms evidence emerging from the descriptive statistics presented in the previous section. The likelihood of a sovereign episode increases as the level of debt increases. In particular, a one percent increase in the debt to GDP ratio increases the probability of a sovereign episode by almost 0.034%, holding other variables constant. A percent increase in the debt-servicing ratio to GDP increases the probability of an event by 0.34%, all else being equal. The likelihood of an episode falls as the primary balance increases. A one percent change increase in the primary balance reduces the likelihood of an event by 0.19%, holding other variables constant. Alternatively, a percent increase in the deficit raises the probability of an event by 0.19%.

EU Fiscal Rules

Similar to the previous section, we also model the effects of changes in the three variables on the likelihood of a fiscal event (Table 2). This means that the dependent variable includes various measures

of sovereign stress and crisis, but it also includes episodes of fiscal consolidation. The definition of an event is therefore broader.

	Marginal effects	OR	LPM
Debt to GDP ratio	0.019***	1.019***	0.005***
	(0.004)	(0.004)	(0.000)
Primary balance	-0.068**	0.934**	-0.011**
	(0.027)	(0.025)	(0.004)
Debt-servicing burden	0.148***	1.160***	0.041***
	(0.054)	(0.063)	(0.010)
Ν	846	846	846
Chi ²	46.58***	46.58***	
F-test			30.85***

Table 2. Conditional probability of a fiscal episode.

Sources: Debt, interest payments and revenue data are taken from IMF Government Finance Statistics, Eurostat and Macrofinance Lab. Sovereign episode data are taken from Lo Duca et al. (2021), Laeven and Valencia (2020) and BFFSS (2022).

Note: ***, **, and * denote significance at 1%, 5%, and 10%, respectively.

Again, the model is well specified, and the Chi-squared test shows the joint significance of the regressors, rejecting the hypothesis that the coefficients are jointly equal to zero at 1% significance level. The logistic regression coefficients are highly significant and present the expected signs. In particular, a one percent increase in the debt to GDP ratio increases the probability of a fiscal event by almost 0.02%, holding other variables constant. A percent increase in the debt-servicing to GDP ratio increases the probability of an event by 0.14%, all else being equal. The likelihood of an episode falls as the primary balance increases. A one percent increase in the primary balance reduces the likelihood of an event by 0.06%. Alternatively, a percent increase in the deficit raises the probability of an event by 0.06%.

Our results show that all three indicators elevate the risk of public financial sustainability stress, but that an increase in debt servicing poses a greater risk than a widening of the deficit or a rise in debt, all else being equal. The results, therefore, corroborate the previous section, which emphasised the need to focus on debt servicing.

6. DISCUSSION AND POLICY



6. DISCUSSION AND POLICY

This policy study has looked at arguably the most important aspect of economic governance in the EU today: the fiscal rules. It has long been recognised by economists that the main debt and deficit anchors upon which the rules are based are arbitrary, with little grounding in economic theory, evidence or insight. As the rules have evolved, layers of complexity have been added, with greater reliance on unobservable and difficult to estimate variables. This has led to more scope for interpretation, discretion and error. The rules have been repeatedly breached and have failed to prevent sovereign stress and crises. Given the reluctance of governments to cut current spending or increase taxation, the rules are, moreover, an effective barrier to expanding public investment, a prerequisite for meeting Europe's climate challenges.

As unedifying as it may be to base the central pillar of economic governance on capricious theoretical constructs, the analysis presented in this policy study goes a step further. It is not only the unobservables that are problematic, but so is the centrality given to its two founding principles: the level of debt and the government balance – a large debt that requires little service is not a drain on resources. The emphasis on debt and deficits is misplaced conceptually, and is a poor guide for sound budgetary policy. The EU has major challenges ahead of it in the coming years. Most urgent is the need to tackle climate change, and the public investment it requires will have to compete with the fiscal demands of societal ageing, as public investment has done in the past. It is of utmost importance that the EU's system of economic governance facilitates, not hinders, those challenges. This policy study showed that the EU's highest-income countries devoted large amounts of resources to public investment to help build and rebuild those economies. Solidarity among member states demands that those countries that have greatest need for public investment are not prevented from doing so. Prevention of environmental destruction demands that all countries invest - and invest big.

The following recommendations include high-level, aspirational policies based on what we believe make most sense from an economic perspective and given the challenges that the EU faces. We are cognisant of the political realities of the EU, the fiscal conservatism of Germany and other core countries, and the economic thinking within national and European institutions. We therefore make a series of lower-level technical recommendations on how the fiscal rules may be amended, which are more likely to gain political traction.

49

66

The level of debt and deficit do not, in and of themselves, impose financial burdens on states .

Debt and deficit targets should be subordinated to debt servicing in reformed fiscal rules. We believe that the 1/20th debtreduction rule should be scrapped.

??

6.1 Replace fiscal rules with fiscal standards focused on debt servicing

The current make-up of the fiscal rules is based on a number of unobservable variables and a number of observable variables with arbitrary thresholds that would, in any event, be inadequate even if revised. Grounding fiscal policy in the calculation of OGs is highly problematic, whether through a structural deficit target or expenditure rule. Accordingly, reference to OGs in any revised rules should be abandoned. Going a step further, this policy study has emphasised that the level of debt and deficit do not, in and of themselves, impose financial burdens on states. They are, of course, not inconsequential, as higher values increase debt servicing. Ratings agencies also pay attention to them, such that large movements can impose real costs through rating downgrades, even if changes in economic fundamentals are more limited.¹³⁵ Ultimately, however, it is through the burden of servicing debt that such a deterioration is realised. We therefore believe that debt and deficit targets should be subordinated to debt servicing in reformed fiscal rules. We believe that the 1/20th debt-reduction rule should be scrapped.

As with debt and deficits, there is no single level of debt servicing that can be identified as unsustainable or leading to unsustainability.¹³⁶ The risk that a given level of debt service poses to a member state will be

context specific. Priewe recommends a net interest burden (taking account of payments to the central bank and taxation on interest income) of 3% of GDP,¹³⁷ whereas Furman and Summers suggest real net payments should not exceed 2%.¹³⁸ Our analysis in Figure 5 suggested a significant increase in risk of a sovereign episode after medium-high levels of gross debt service, which was 4.5% of GDP. Below this level, comparatively few countries have been in crisis.

For prudence purposes and as a compromise, a nominal net interest burden in excess of 3% could be considered cause for alarm. The threshold would form part of a broader debt sustainability analysis, which would examine the current debt-servicing burden, as well as the future debt-servicing burden. Such an analysis would require modelling an uncertain future and stress testing under various scenarios. A version of the existing debt sustainability analysis is the most obvious framework to use. The analysis would include current reference to, and stress testing of, the debt service to revenue ratio, the debt to GDP ratio and the government balance. Reference to these variables would be made in terms of their impact on the debt-servicing burden and as auxiliary variables in their own right. As per Furman and Summers, projects beyond a horizon of ten years should be given little weight.¹³⁹

We propose that debt composition is an important accompanying consideration of a revised fiscal framework that emphasises the burden of servicing debt.

??

6.2 Examine the debt maturity profile and composition

A key consideration when relying on debt servicing to guide sustainability is the risk that interest rates rise. In that case, the cost of debt rollover becomes higher in the future. If the rise in interest rates is temporary, and if a state has sufficient finance locked-in, and so, does not have to refinance itself in the near future, then it can wait until rates have normalised before rolling over its debt, thus insulating itself from the temporary rise in rates. Even if the increase in interest rates is permanent, and provided the state has sufficient finance locked-in, the country can improve its financial position through gradually increasing taxation or reducing spending. In that case, the cost of rolling over an existing debt will be lower due to its improved creditworthiness, and the need to finance new deficits at now higher interest rates will also be lower. It would not be able to do so without painful and damaging frontloaded adjustments if an inordinate amount of its debt were short term. Having a sufficient amount of debt that is not due in the short term is, therefore, an important buffer against refinancing risk.

Moreover, if a significant portion of the debt is variable-interest debt, then higher interest rates will require higher coupon payments, regardless of the maturity profile. A number of factors are, therefore, relevant when considering the risk that interest rates rise, including the fixed versus variable composition of debt, the average time to maturity of debt, debt duration and avoidance of redemption peaks.¹⁴⁰ Countries with longer-dated debt and

EU Fiscal Rules

that is of mostly fixed interest will be considered less vulnerable to refinancing risk. Debt that is denominated in a country's own currency and with a stable investor base is also favourable. Although foreign currency and variable-interest government debt are comparatively small components of EU government debt in aggregate, this is not true for all member states.¹⁴¹¹⁴²

Of course, existing debt sustainability analysis takes into account the composition of government debt in the context of a general concern about the development of the debt to GDP ratio. We propose that debt composition is an important accompanying consideration of a revised fiscal framework that emphasises the burden of servicing debt.

6.3 Focus on observable variables: 100% debt to GDP ratio is best

At the time of writing, the rules have been suspended, and there is great uncertainty surrounding what they will look like in the future. The latest thinking among policymakers is that a considerable overhaul of the rules is warranted, but that the original target of 60% debt and 3% deficit are to be retained. As discussed, the latest proposal is that the Commission undertakes a debt sustainability analysis and puts forward a "reference adjustment path" as a starting point. Member states then respond with a mediumterm fiscal adjustment plan, which includes plans for investment and the potential to extend the four-year implementation period. For medium- and

A combined 100% debt target and 3% deficit target – aligned with country-specific debt-reduction plans that exclude unobservable variables and make allowances for green investment – would be a major leap forward.

77

high-risk debt countries, the adjustment indicator is primary net expenditure, with reference to the 1/20th debt reduction removed, and the structural balance demoted to the initial sustainability analysis only.

The European stability mechanism has suggested an upper limit for the debt to GDP ratio of 100%,¹⁴³ combined with an expenditure rule and a government balance limit of 3%. A combined 100% debt target and 3% deficit target – aligned with country-specific debt-reduction plans that exclude unobservable variables and make allowances for green investment – would be a major leap forward. Given the current state of fiscal rules, which are not fit for purpose, we would also endorse such a reform.

6.4 A climate investment fund

52

As already discussed, the current rules make it extremely difficult for member states to leverage public investment at the level required to meet their emissions targets. The most recent proposal is that green and other types of investment will be taken into consideration when member states and the EU agree on a medium-term fiscal adjustment plan. While this is welcome, it is unlikely that a member state's investment plan, including climate-related investment, will be fully detached from its underlying fiscal and debt dynamics. Highly indebted countries are more likely to struggle to reach their climate investment targets than countries whose fiscal position is sounder. This is a problem as many of the highly indebted countries, such as those in southern Europe, have high investment needs.

It has long been recognised that a monetary union can only function properly in the presence of some sort of a fiscal union. Similarly, tackling climate change requires policies that go beyond the level of the nation state. A permanent EU climate investment fund would facilitate the much-needed energy, transport and other investments required to meet the EU's emission targets. It would also avoid procyclical cuts to climate-related investment during downturns.

For Heimberger and Lichtenberger, the fund could be based on the Next-Generation EU model.144 Funds would be disbursed to member states after negotiation according to need. The fund would be financed by EU bonds, so the liability would remain with the EU. Any funds disbursed to member states would then not add to national public indebtedness. so that compliance with fiscal rules would not arise. If disbursement of funds were to be dependent on national match funding, then the match funding part would add to national spending, debt and deficits. In that case, as under the most recent reform proposals, national match-funding green investment would be taken into account in the medium-term adjustment path thereby mitigating the need for consolidation. The common fund could finance half or more of the required increase in public investment needed, where estimates are that public investment will need to grow by between 0.5 and 1.8% of GDP.

A combined 60% debt target and 3% deficit target – aligned with a country-specific debt-reduction plan over a four-yearplus horizon, which makes allowances for green investment, but removes reference to structural deficit and the 1/20th debtreduction rule – would be an improvement on the current rule set.

??

6.5 EB preferable to structural deficit target

Many reform proposals recommend retaining an EB but removing reference to a structural deficit. The EB requires that net government spending should not exceed the rate of growth of potential output. This requires an estimate of potential output, and so is subject to measurement error. Moreover, the benchmark effectively requires that government spending remain constant as a share of national income, excluding increases in taxation. This limits public spending, as it is politically difficult to increase taxes. Much of this limit is unnecessary in an era of secular stagnation, as the rate of economic growth tends to exceed the interest rate, which enables states to run moderate deficits without threatening financial stability.

As above, the latest proposal effectively demotes the structural deficit from being a key target indicator to playing a background role in the initial sustainability analysis, but retains an EB rule. Existing EB rules use potential output calculated using an average between periods t-5 and t+4. The structural budget balance rule, such as a requirement that the structural deficit does not exceed 0.5% of GDP, limits net spending based on an annual calculation of potential output. As discussed, calculation of potential output tends to be procyclical and subject to considerable revision. As the EB rule uses a medium-term perspective to calculate potential

output (growth), fluctuations in spending tend to be smoothed out and tend to be less procyclical than with a structural budget balance rule. An expenditure rule may also be favourable because net expenditure is under the direct control of governments, whereas the structural balance is not.

While the November 2022 review has not been finalised, we welcome the demotion of the structural deficit in favour of net primary expenditure. A combined 60% debt target and 3% deficit target – aligned with a country-specific debt-reduction plan over a four-year-plus horizon, which makes allowances for green investment, but removes reference to structural deficit and the 1/20th debt-reduction rule – would be an improvement on the current rule set.

6.6 Improve calculation of potential output

The current rule set uses an aggregate production function to calculate the potential output of the economy, with labour capital and TFP being the key inputs. There are severe and, in some cases, intractable measurement problems with these variables. Nevertheless, provided the structural balance is to remain in the background, or if the main expenditure indicator is to be made with reference to potential output in the finalised version of the reform process (which is currently unclear), improvements can be made to the potential output measurement as it relates to the fiscal rules. The labour inputs into the production function are calculated using NAWRU and a trend participation rate. As discussed by Bertram et al.¹⁴⁵ and Sigl-Glöckner et al.,¹⁴⁶ both measures can be made less procyclical. Recall that an increase in NAWRU means that more unemployment is considered permanent, which lowers the estimate for potential output, and hence, the fiscal space. NAWRU estimates tended to be higher for countries hardest hit by the financial crisis. Much of the procyclicality arises from "endpoint bias", in which more recent data are weighted more heavily. NAWRU could instead be based on a proxy of full employment, such as by deducting long-term unemployment from actual unemployment.

Using trend participation can generate procyclicality, as a recession can lead to more workers becoming discouraged, which lowers the trend participation rate in the coming years. This leads to a lower calculation for potential output. Bertram et al.¹⁴⁷ and Sigl-Glöckner et al.¹⁴⁸ suggest using the labourforce participation rate consistent with full-capacity utilisation, as opposed to trend participation. As the capacity of the economy is presumably less affected by cyclical shocks than the trend participation rate, such a move would render potential output less procyclical.

They also propose a different measure of participation. If the participation rate is retained, a measure that assumes a narrowing of the gap between male and female labour force participation would expand the fiscal space. With more of the population available for work, potential output would be higher.

A combined 60% debt target and 3% deficit target – aligned with a country-specific debt-reduction plan over a five-year-plus horizon, which retains an expenditure rule based on improved measurement of the OG with allowances for green investment, but removes reference to structural deficit and the 1/20th debt-reduction rule – would be an improvement on the current rule set.

APPENDIX



APPENDIX

The stock of capital in a country is not well measured. As with investment, the boundary problem of what is public and what is private persists, as do the problems of cross-country differences in depreciation and the measure of intangible capital. On top of that, there is an aggregation problem. Capital goods, like all goods, comprise many categories of items, from buildings to roads, machinery and more. Measurement of capital goods in physical terms, such as the number of different types of specific goods, would therefore require conciseness. Though accurate, it would require many different categories of goods and would have limited usefulness for general analysis. As described before, measuring the capital stock in monetary terms depends crucially on the base year.

Nevertheless, the IMF Investment and Capital Stock Database measures the stock of public capital in monetary terms. It does so by assuming no public capital stock for an initial year (1860), and then assumes a certain rate of public investment until data on public capital formation become available. This gives an estimate of the stock of public capital until data on public investment become available, based on an assumed accumulation of public investment. Once data on investment become available, the capital stock is now based on the accumulation of observed public investment and standardised assumptions about the rate of depreciation.¹⁴⁹ This is obviously less satisfactory than calculating the stock of capital based on direct measurements of the assets themselves, notwithstanding the problems associated with this. Data should, therefore, be treated with a healthy dose of caution.

Data are in line with expectations, at least based on recent levels of public investment discussed in Section 3. As can be seen, Croatia and Greece have very large stocks of public capital. Figure 1 showed Greece as a major investor, while public investment in Croatia hovered around 6-7% of GDP pre-financial crisis. The Nordic countries also stand out as a group for having high levels of capital, consistent with them being high public investors historically. Public investment in France has declined less than in Germany, which may explain its strong performance. Spain is somewhat below average, whereas Italy is about average. The seemingly poor performance of Poland is surprising.



Figure A. Public capital stock (% GDP).

Source: IMF Investment and Capital Stock Database, WEF (2020) and World Bank.

Notes: Data for central and eastern countries are generally not available before 1990. The base year for prices is 2017.

57

The series, however, says less about the quality of public investment or the level of public investment needed. Although there is a relationship between the level of capital stock and perceived infrastructural quality, as per survey evidence, the relationship is not strong. It is rather implausible that Belgium has a much higher need for public investment than, say, Greece, which appears to have a very high level of public capital. Other sources are needed as a complement.

ENDNOTES

1 EurLex (2002) "Treaty establishing the European Community (Nice consolidated version) – Part three: Community principles – Title VII: Economic and monetary policy – Chapter 1: Economic policy – Article 104 – Article 104c – EC Treaty (Maastricht consolidated version)", Euro-Lex Access to European Union Law. Available at: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ. do?uri=CELEX:12002E104:EN:HTML

2 Pasinetti, L. L. (1998) "The myth (or folly) of the 3% deficit/GDP Maastricht 'parameter'". *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 1(22): 103-116.

3 Tsoukis, C. (2020) Theory of Macroeconomic Policy (Oxford: Oxford University Press), pp. 431-435.

4 Buiter, W. H. (2006) "The 'sense and nonsense of Maastricht' revisited: What have we learnt about stabilization in EMU?" JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies, 4(44): 687-710.

5 Coakley, J. (1995) "The ERM crises and Maastricht". Review of International Political Economy, 3(2): 548-560.

6 Beetsma, R., M. Giuliodori, and F. Klaassen (2006) "Trade spill-overs of fiscal policy in the European Union: A panel analysis". *Economic Policy*, 48(21): 640-687.

7 Alcidi, C., N. Määttänen and G. Thirion (2015). "Cross-country spillover effects and fiscal policy coordination in EMU". FirstRun EU, 20 November.

8 Regling, K. (2022) "EU fiscal rules: A look back and the way forward". Intereconomics, 1(57): 8-10.

9 MTOs are set by member states, according to country-specific circumstances, and are updated every three years. They aim at: (a) allowing member states to maintain a safety margin, avoiding breaching the Maastricht Treaty thresholds during cyclical downturns; (b) ensuring member states' debt sustainability, accounting for economic and budgetary impact of ageing populations; and (c) providing room for budgetary manoeuvre.

10 In the original SGP, exceptional circumstances were unambiguously granted in the case of an annual fall of real GDP of at least 2%. Today, exceptional circumstances is defined less strictly as any negative real output growth or an output gap of less than -4%.

11 González-Páramo, J. M. (2005) "The reform of the Stability and Growth Pact: An assessment" Conference on New Perspectives on Fiscal Sustainability. Frankfurt, 13 October. Available at: https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/key/date/2005/html/sp051013.en.html

12 The budgetary semi-elasticity represents the change in the government budget balance to GDP ratio, following a given change in GDP.

13 Okun, A. M. (1962). Potential GNP: Its Measurement and Significance. Proceedings of the Business and Economic Statistics Section of the American Statistical Association. Alexandria, VA. *American Statistical Association*, 89-104.

14 Cerra, M. V. and M. S. C. Saxena (2000) "Alternative methods of estimating potential output and the output gap: An application to Sweden". Working paper. International Monetary Fund, no. 059.

15 CBO (2004) "A summary of alternative methods for estimating potential GDP". Background paper. Congressional Budget Office, Congress of the United States.

16 Fontanari, C., A. Palumbo and C. Salvatori (2020) "Potential output in theory and practice: A revision and update of Okun's original method". *Structural Change and Economic Dynamics*, C(54): 247-266.

17 Li, M. and I. Mendieta-Muñoz (2018) "Are long-run output growth rates falling" Working paper., *The* University of Utah, Department of Economics, no. 2018-02.

18 Output elasticity measures how much output changes for a given change in input. So, labour output elasticity is the percentage change in output that results from a percentage change in labour.

19 Kalman filtering is an algorithm that provides estimates of some unknown variables, given the measurements observed over time.

Havik, K., K. Mc Morrow, F. Orlandi et al. (2014) "The production function methodology for calculating potential growth rates & output gaps" Publications Office, European Commission. DOI: 10.2765/71437

Felipe, J. and F. M. Fisher (2003) "Aggregation in production functions: What applied economists should know". *Metroeconomica*, 2-3(54): 208-262.

22 Or, for that matter, an archer's performance cannot be decomposed into the contributions of the archer and the bow. It is how they combine that matters.

Felipe, J. (1999) "Total factor productivity growth in east Asia: A critical survey". *The Journal of Development Studies*, 4(35): 1-41.
Felipe, J. (2008) "What policy makers should know about total factor productivity". *Malaysian Journal of Economic Studies*, 1(45): 1-19.

Bertram, L., J. Hafele, F. Temory et al. (2022) "Updating the EU's fiscal rules (part 2): Steering EU fiscal policy with an expenditure rule beyond GDP", ZOE Institute for Future-Fit Economies, 18 May.

26 Forecasts are calculated for the next five years.

27 Sigl-Glöckner, P., M. Krahé, P. Schneemelcher et al. (2021) "A new fiscal policy for Germany". Working Paper. Forum New Economy, no. 2.

28 Darvas, Z. (2013) "Mind the gap! And the way structural budget balances are calculated*". Bruegel Blog, 18 October.

29 Darvas, Z. (2019) "Uncertainty over output gap and structural-balance estimates remains elevated". Bruegel Blog, 17 June.

30 This is especially true for Italy as alternative estimates of potential output would have allowed additional budgetary flexibility (Bracci et al. 2022).

31 Five regulations and one directive on fiscal and macroeconomic surveillance in the EU.

32 For a summary, see: P. Manasse (2015) "The EU new fiscal flexibility guidelines: An assessment". Vox.EU Blog, 27 January.

A deviation from the MTO is also allowed if member states undergo "major" structural reforms. Member states present a structural reform plan that, if deemed to have a significant budgetary and growth impact, enables member states to deviate from the MTO by up to 0.5% of GDP. This allows space for greater spending than would other be the case, which can include public investment. Casey, E. (2017) "Investment and the fiscal rules". NERI Seminar, 8 February. For countries that are in, or are in danger of falling in, the excessive deficit procedure, more time is allowed to meet the MTO (P. Manasse (2015) "The EU new fiscal flexibility guidelines: An assessment").

34 Priewe, J. (2022) "European fiscal rules and the German debt brake – reform options". Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung.

Koll, W. and A. Watt (2022) "The macroeconomic imbalance procedure at the heart of EU economic governance reform". *Intereconomics*, 1(57): 56-62.

36 European Commission (2022) "Communication on orientation for a reform of the EU economic governance framework". Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Central Bank, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_22_6562

Van Dijk, J., F. Schuster, P. Sigl-Glöckner et al. (2022) "Building on the proposal by the EU-Commission for reforming the Stability and Growth Pact". Policy paper. Dezernat Zukunft Institute for Macrofinance.

38 Ibid.

39 De Jong, J., M. Ferdinandusse, J. Funda et al. (2017) "The effect of public investment in Europe: A model-based assessment". Working paper. European Central Bank, no. 2021.

40 Delgado-Téllez, M., E. Gordo, I. Kataryniuk et al. (2022) "The decline in public investment: 'Social dominance' or too-rigid fiscal rules?" *Applied Economics*, 10(54): 1123-1136.

Hellwig, M. and M. J. Neumann (1987) "Economic policy in Germany: Was there a turnaround?" Economic Policy, 5(2): 103-145.

42 Plane and Saraceno note, in relation to public investment, in France: "The stock of 'other civil engineering works' in value peaked in 1982, approaching 30% of GDP; this period marks the end of a long catching up phase of the post-Second World War period". Plane, M. and F. Saraceno (2020) "Public investment and capital in France" in F. Cerniglia, F. Saraceno and A. Watt (eds) *The Great Reset:* 2021 European Public Investment Outlook (Cambridge: Open Book Publishers), p. 38.

43 Wolff, G. B. and A. Roth (2018) "Understanding (the lack of) German public investment". Bruegel Blog, 19 June.

44 OECD (1990) "OECD Economic Surveys: Sweden 1990". OECD Publishing, p. 93.

45 Olson, S. (1986) "Sweden", in P. Flora (ed.) *Growth to limits: The Western European Welfare States Since World War II (Vol. 1)* (Berlin, New York: Walter de Gruyter).

46 Lundberg, E. (1985) "The rise and fall of the Swedish model". Journal of Economic Literature, 1(23): 1-36.

47 Mjøset, L. (1987) "Nordic economic policies in the 1970s and 1980s". International Organization, 3(41): 403-456.

48 Conroy, N., E. Casey and E. Jordan-Doak (2021) "Ireland's next ramp-up in public investment". Analytical Note. Irish Fiscal Advisory Council, no. 13.

49 The post-financial crisis slump in Ireland is overstated by tax shifting of multinational firms, which led to a surge in GDP in 2015.

50 Iuzzolino, G., G. Pellegrini and G. Viesti (2013) "Regional convergence", in G. Toniolo (ed.) *The Oxford Handbook of the Italian Economy since Unification* (Oxford: Oxford University Press).

51 Acconcia, A. and A. Del Monte (1999) "Regional development and public spending: The case of Italy". FrancoAngeli Editore: Naples, Italy.

52 de la Escoura, L. P. and J. C. Sanz (1995) "Growth and macroeconomic performance in Spain, 1939-93", in N. Crafts and G. Toniolo (eds) *Economic Growth in Europe since 1945* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press).

53 Royo, S. (2006) "The European Union and economic reforms: The case of Spain". Real Instituto Elcano Blog, 30 May.

54 Villaverde, J. and A. Maza (2020) "Trends and patterns in public investment in Spain: A medium and long-run perspective" in F. Cerniglia and F. Saraceno (eds) *A European Public Investment Outlook* (Cambridge: Open Book Publishers).

55 Czerniak, A. and S. Plociennik (2021) "Public investment in Poland", in F. Cerniglia, F. Saraceno and A. Watt (eds) *The Great Reset:* 2021 European Public Investment Outlook (Cambridge: Open Book Publishers).

56 Delgado-Téllez, M., E. Gordo, I. Kataryniuk et al. (2022) "The decline in public investment: 'Social dominance' or too-rigid fiscal rules?"

57 As with nominal public investment, a decline in public investment in real terms does not necessarily mean underinvestment. Aside from demographic factors discussed in the previous section, public investment may fall if private investment takes up some of the slack. We repeat the exercise in Figure 2, but use the real total investment to GDP ratio, as opposed to just public investment. It remains the case that around half of the countries experience investment increases and half experience falls in investment. However, in countries that experience declines, the total investment decline is considerably smaller than the public investment decline, as in Austria. This suggests that private sector investment has indeed substituted for public sector investment.

58 Baker, D. (1997) "Conceptual and accounting in the analysis of saving, investment, and macroeconomic activity", in R. Pollin (ed.) *The Macroeconomics of Saving, Finance and Investment* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press).

59 Storm, S. (2020) "The EU's Green Deal: Bismarck's 'What is possible' versus Thunberg's 'What is Imperative". Working paper. Institute for New Economic Thinking, no. 117.

60 Wildauer, R., S. Leitch and J. Kapeller (2020) "How to boost the European Green Deal's scale and ambition". Policy paper. Institute of Political Economy, Governance, Finance and Accountability.

Wolf, S., J. Teitge, J. Mielke et al. (2021) "The European Green Deal – more than climate neutrality". *Intereconomics*, 2(56): 99-107.

van Lerven, F. (2022) "Changing Europe's fiscal rules: Unleashing public investment for a socially just Green Deal". Heinrich Böll Stiftung.

63 Darvas, Z. and G. B. Wolff (2021) "A green fiscal pact: Climate investment in times of budget consolidation". Policy Contribution. Bruegel, no. 18.

64 European Commission (2019) "Communication from the Commission: The European Green Deal". COM 640, 11 December. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/info/files/european-green-deal-communication_en.pdf

65 Pollin, R. (2020) "Green recovery: Europe and the world". Intereconomics, 6(55): 360-363.

66 Darvas, Z. and G. B. Wolff (2021) "A green fiscal pact: Climate investment in times of budget consolidation".

67 Pollin, R. (2020) "Green recovery: Europe and the world".

68 Baccianti, C. and C. Odendahl (2022) "How to make EU fiscal rules compatible with net zero". Policy brief. Centre for European Reform.

Baccianti, C. (2022) "The public spending needs of reaching the EU's climate targets", in F. Cerniglia and F. Saraceno (eds) *Greening Europe, 2022 European Public Investment Outlook* (Cambridge: Open Book Publishers).

70 Eurostat (2022) "Greenhouse gases emissions per capita (T2020_RD300)". Statbank. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/ eurostat/databrowser/view/t2020_rd300/default/bar?lang=en

71 Baccianti, C. (2022) "Delivery RePowerEU: A solidarity-based proposal for financing additional green investment needs". Policy brief. Agora Energiewende.

EIB (2020) "The state of local infrastructure investment in Europe: EIB municipalities survey 2020". European Investment Bank.
 Ibid.

74 Member states submit plans and the allocation of grants is based on a number of criteria, such as GDP per capita, population, unemployment and the decline in GDP during Covid-19.

75 Darvas, Z., M. Domínguez-Jiménez, A. Devins et al. (2022) "European Union countries' recovery and resilience plans". Bruegel Blog, 14 December.

76 Corti, F., J. N. Ferrer, T. R. de la Ossa et al. (2022) "A springboard for a renaissance of public investments in Europe?" Recovery and Resilience Reflection Papers, Centre for European Policy Studies, no. 6.

77 Darvas, Z. and G. B. Wolff (2021) "A green fiscal pact: Climate investment in times of budget consolidation".

78 Gross debt, moreover, does not take into account government assets, some of which can be readily liquidated to repay borrowings.

Rachel, Ł. and L. H. Summers (2019) "On falling neutral real rates, fiscal policy and the risk of secular stagnation". Brookings Papers on Economic Activity, BPEA Conference Drafts, 7-8 March.

Yashiro, N. and A. S. Oishi (1997) "Population aging and the saving-investment balance in Japan", in M. D. Hurd and N. Yashiro (eds) *The Economic Effects of Aging in the United States and Japan* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press).

81 Haskel, J. and S. Westlake (2017) *Capitalism without Capital* (Princeton: Princeton University Press), pp. 91-117.

82 Rachel, Ł. and L. H. Summers (2019) "On falling neutral real rates, fiscal policy and the risk of secular stagnation".

Blecker, R. A., M. Cauvel and Y. K. Kim (2022) "Systems estimation of a structural model of distribution and demand in the US economy". *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 2(46): 391-420.

Carvalho, L. and A. Rezai (2016) "Personal income inequality and aggregate demand". *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 2(40): 491-505.

85 Onaran, O. and T. Obst (2016) "Wage-led growth in the EU15 member-states: The effects of income distribution on growth, investment, trade balance and inflation". *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 6(40): 1517-1551.

86 Setterfield, M. and R. A. Blecker (2022) "Structural change in the US Phillips curve, 1948-2021: The role of power and institutions". Working paper. Post-Keynesian Economics Society, no. 2208.

87 Interest rates and growth can be defined in either nominal or real terms. As long as we use either both *r*, *g* nominal, or both *r*,*g* real, then, if *g*>*r*, a country need not run a primary surplus for debt to be stable.

88 Blanchard, O. (2023) Fiscal Policy under Low Interest Rates (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press).

89 Ibid.

90 Caballero, R. J., E. Farhi and P. O. Gourinchas (2017) "The safe assets shortage conundrum". *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 3(31): 29-46.

91 Blanchard, O. (2023) Fiscal Policy under Low Interest Rates.

92 Caballero, R. J., E. Farhi and P. O. Gourinchas (2017) "The safe assets shortage conundrum".

Daly, K. (2016) "A secular increase in the equity risk premium". International Finance, 2(19): 179-200.

94 "World Government Bonds" website.

95 European Commission (2022) "European economic forecast Autumn 2022. Statistical annex". European Commission.

96 ECB (2022) "The ECB survey of professional forecasters: Fourth quarter of 2022". European Central Bank.

97 Darvas, Z. (2022) "The implications for public debt of high inflation and monetary tightening". Bruegel Blog, 29 June.

98 Darvas, Z. (2013) "Mind the gap! And the way structural budget balances are calculated*".

99 Inflation erodes the value of debt through a number of channels. Tax revenues are higher due to inflation, so that the deficit, and hence, the level of debt is lower. With lower debt, interest payments are lower, so that less debt is then accumulated. Mechanically, inflation increases nominal GDP, so that the debt to GDP ratio is likely to fall.

100 Darvas, Z. (2013) "Mind the gap! And the way structural budget balances are calculated*".

101 Furman, J. and L. Summers (2020) "A reconsideration of fiscal policy in the era of low interest rates". Discussion draft. Brookings Institute.

102 Ibid.

103 That is: $\frac{rD_{t-1}}{RGDP_t} = \frac{(i-\pi)D_{t-1}}{RGDP_t} = \frac{iD_{t-1}}{RGDP_t} - \frac{\pi D_{t-1}}{RGDP_t}$ where RGDPt is the real GDP in year t with respect to prices in the year t-1.

This is arguably a more meaningful metric, as it measures the real burden of debt relative to real output, rather than mixing a real denominator and a nominal numerator. In Economy 2, debt servicing is only zero in real terms with respect to prices in year t-1. However, being an index number, it can only be defined with respect to a base year in a country. It is, therefore, less appropriate for international comparative purposes.

104 Furman, J. and L. Summers (2020) "A reconsideration of fiscal policy in the era of low interest rates".

105 Suttor-Sorel, L. (2021) "Fiscal mythology unmasked: Debunking eight tales about European public debt and fiscal rules". Report. Finance Watch.

106 ESM (2021) "EU fiscal rules: Reform considerations". Discussion paper. European Stability Mechanism, no. 17.

107 Goodhart, C. A. E. (1998) "The two concepts of money: Implications for the analysis of optimal currency areas". *European Journal of Political Economy*, 3(14): 407-432.

108 De Grauwe, P. (2012) "The governance of a fragile eurozone". Australian Economic Review, 3(45): 255-268.

109 The term "repression" is typically used pejoratively within neoclassical economics. The boundary between well-designed financial regulation and poorly designed or implemented policies is, however, much murkier. Monnet, E., S. Pagliari and S. Vallee (2014) "Europe between financial repression and regulatory capture". Working paper. Bruegel, no. 08.

110 Duration is a weighted measure of maturity.

111 Abbas, S. A., L. Blattner, M. De Broeck et al. (2014) "Sovereign debt composition in advanced economies: A historical perspective". Working Paper. International Monetary Fund.

112 Greenwood, R., S. G. Hanson, J. S, Rudolph et al. (2015) "The optimal maturity of government debt", in D. Wessel (ed.) *The \$13 Trillion Question: How America Manages Its Debt* (Washington DC: Brookings Institution Press).

113 Furman, J. and L. Summers (2020) "A reconsideration of fiscal policy in the era of low interest rates".

114 Nielson, E. (2021) "The need for better fiscal rules in Europe". VoxEU Blog, 29 October.

Lo Duca, M., A. Koban, M. Basten et al. (2021) "A new database for financial crises in European countries". Occasional Paper. European Central Bank, no. 194.

116 Laeven, L. and F. Valencia (2020) "Systemic banking crises database II". IMF Economic Review, 2(68): 307-361.

117 BFFSS (2022) Statbank, Behaviour Finance & Financial Stability, Harvard Business School.

118 Ibid.

119 Yang, W., J. Fidrmuc and S. Ghosh (2015) "Macroeconomic effects of fiscal adjustment: A tale of two approaches". *Journal of International Money and Finance*, C(57): 31-60.

120 Afonso, A. and J. Alves (2022) "Are fiscal consolidation episodes helpful for public sector efficiency?" Working paper. CESifo, no. 9761.

121 Gupta, M. S., J. T. Jalles, M. C. Mulas-Granados et al. (2017) "Governments and promised fiscal consolidations: Do they mean what they say?" Working paper. International Monetary Fund.

122 Casabianca, E. J., M. Catalano, L. Forni et al. (2019) "An early warning system for banking crises: From regression-based analysis to machine learning techniques". Working paper. Dipartimento di Scienze Economiche "Marco Fanno", no. 235.

123 Kaminsky, G. L. and C. M. Reinhart (1999) "The twin crises: The causes of banking and balance-of payments problems". *American Economic Review*, 3(89): 473-500.

124 Kaminsky, G. L. (1999) "Currency and banking crises: The early warnings of distress". Working paper. International Monetary Fund, no. 178.

Borio, C. and P. Lowe (2002) "Assessing the risk of banking crises". *BIS Quarterly Review*, December: 43-54.

126 Davis, E. and D. Karim (2008) "Comparing early warning systems for banking crises". Journal of Financial Stability, 2(4): 89-120.

127 Eichengreen, B. and C. Arteta (2000) "Banking crises in emerging markets: Presumptions and evidence". Working paper. Center for International and Development Economics Research.

128 Demirgüc-Kunt, A. and E. Detragiache (2005) "Cross-country empirical studies of systemic bank distress: A survey". *National Institute Economic Review*, 1(192): 68-83.

Barrell, R., E. P. Davis, D. Karim et al. (2010) "Bank regulation, property prices and early warning systems for banking crises in OECD countries". *Journal of Banking & Finance*, 9(34): 2255-2264.

Schularick, M. and A.M. Taylor (2012) "Credit booms gone bust: Monetary policy, leverage cycles, and financial crises, 1870-2008". *American Economic Review*, 2(102): 1029-1061.

131 Duttagupta, R. and P. Cashin (2011) "Anatomy of banking crises in developing and emerging market countries". *Journal of International Money and Finance*, 2(30): 354-376.

Alessi, L. and C. Detken (2018) "Identifying excessive credit growth and leverage". *Journal of Financial Stability*, April(35): 215-225.

133 Manasse, P. and N. Roubini (2009) "Rules of thumb' for sovereign debt crises". *Journal of International Economics*, 2(78): 192-205.

134 For completeness, Table 1 also shows the coefficients of the log of the odds ratio and the traditional regression coefficients using a linear probability model (LPM). One can easily retrieve the probability of a crisis using the former. In this case, the probability of a sovereign crisis is approximately calculated as (OR-1)×100. The coefficients on the LPM also give the increase in the probability of a crisis resulting from a given change in the independent variable. Though commonly used given its simplicity, the LPM has well-known limitations. These include the value of the dependent variable not being bounded between zero and one and the linearity assumption.

135 Ioannou, S. (2018) "Sovereign ratings, macroeconomic dynamics, and fiscal policy. Interactions within a stock flow consistent framework". *Metroeconomica*, 1(69): 151-177.

EU Fiscal Rules

136 For instance: O. Blanchard, A. Leandro and J. Zettelmeyer (2021) "Redesigning EU fiscal rules: From rules to standards". *Economic Policy*, 106(36): 195-236.

137 Priewe, J. (2022) "European fiscal rules and the German debt brake – reform options".

138 Furman, J. and L. Summers (2020) "A reconsideration of fiscal policy in the era of low interest rates".

139 Ibid.

140 OECD (2021) "Revisiting sovereign refinancing risk in light of Covid-19", in OECD OECD Sovereign Borrowing Outlook 2021 (Paris: Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development).

141 "Central government debt securities markets". Bank of International Settlements, 2023.

142 "Structure of government debt". Eurostat, 2022.

143 ESM (2021) "EU fiscal rules: Reform considerations".

Heimberger, P. and A. Lichtenberger (2023) "RRF 2.0: A permanent EU investment fund in the context of the current energy crisis, climate change and the EU fiscal rules". Policy Notes and Reports. Vienna Institute for International Economic Studies, no. 63.
Bertram, L., J. Hafele, F. Temory et al. (2022) "Updating the EU's fiscal rules (part 2): Steering EU fiscal policy with an expenditure

rule beyond GDP".

146 Sigl-Glöckner, P., M. Krahé, P. Schneemelcher et al. (2021) "A new fiscal policy for Germany".

147 Bertram, L., J. Hafele, F. Temory et al. (2022) "Updating the EU's fiscal rules (part 2): Steering EU fiscal policy with an expenditure rule beyond GDP".

148 Sigl-Glöckner, P., M. Krahé, P. Schneemelcher et al. (2021) "A new fiscal policy for Germany".

149 IMF (2021) "IMF Investment and Capital Stock Database (ICSD) 2021, manual".

AUTHORS, ABOUT FEPS & PARTNERS

ABOUT THE AUTHORS



ROBERT SWEENEY

Robert Sweeney is head of policy at TASC. His work centres on topics related to inequality. He has completed projects on a variety of topics including income distribution, housing, care, corporate tax, and more. Robert has a PhD in economics from University of Leeds in which he examined the growth of the financial sector in Europe.



ROSA CANELLI

Rosa Canelli is Researcher in Political Economy at the University of Sannio (Italy), where she teaches International Economics. She has a Ph.D. degree in Economics, carrying out her research activities at the University of Leeds (UK) and the University of Sannio. Her main research interests involve macroeconomics, monetary economics, fiscal policies, income distribution, economic modelling, financial crises and financialisation.

ABOUT FEPS - THE FOUNDATION FOR EUROPEAN PROGRESSIVE STUDIES

The Foundation for European Progressive Studies (FEPS) is the think tank of the progressive political family at EU level. Its mission is to develop innovative research, policy advice, training and debates to inspire and inform progressive politics and policies across Europe.

FEPS works in close partnership with its 68 members and other partners -including renowned universities, scholars, policymakers and activists-, forging connections among stakeholders from the world of politics, academia and civil society at local, regional, national, European and global levels.



Avenue des Arts 46, B-1000 Brussels, Belgium +32 2 234 69 00 info@feps-europe.eu www.feps-europe.eu @FEPS_Europe

ABOUT TASC - THINK-TANK FOR ACTION ON SOCIAL CHANGE

TASC is an independent think-tank whose mission is to address inequality and sustain democracy by translating analysis into action. TASC's Constitution presents its main objectives as: Promoting education for the public benefit; Encouraging a more participative and inclusive society; Promoting and publishing research for public benefit.



66

28 Merrion Square North, Dublin 2, Ireland. D02 AW80 www.tasc.ie/ @TASCblog



The EU fiscal rules are one of if not the most discussed aspects of EU economic policymaking. With the impact of COVID-19 and the impending climate catastrophe, it is almost unanimously agreed that they are in need of reform. Midst the pandemic, fiscal rules have been suspended and the EU put in place a series of unprecedented measures in Europe's history.

The EU's regime of fiscal governance, enshrined in the Stability and Growth Pact and the Fiscal Compact, is perhaps the strictest of any region in the developed world. This policy study aims to assess what reforms can be made to ensure the sustainability public finances across the EU, enable much-needed climate investment while preventing the growth of inequality between and within member states:

This study provides an in-depth analysis of the fiscal rules, their evolution, and their shortcomings, and how they may be reformed. As Europe has emerged from repeated crises in recent years, it is of utmost importance that governance ensures sustainable prosperity for all.

POLICY STUDY PUBLISHED IN MARCH 2023 BY:



Think-tank for action on social change

FOUNDATION FOR EUROPEAN PROGRESSIVE STUDIES



Copyright © 2023 by FEPS

ISBN: 9782931233030